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Alone in a world that
wants her blood, she seeks out friends who embrace her and a new
home where she can grow and evolve.

 


 



Zzara has been learning magic forbidden to dragons. When the mage
guild catches on to what her tutor has been showing her, they are
both in trouble. Helping a dragon to learn magic is a high crime.
If the dragon wasn’t the child of Magus Warrok, the dragon wasn’t
allowed spellwork.

Zzara has few
choices. Either she can remain in her friend’s home and put her in
danger, or she can leave with the knowledge she already has
mastered. It is a choice that forces her to make decisions she
wanted to leave for another year.

Emory guards
the blood dragon. He has been waiting for this moment for years.
The moment the call came out for guards, he got clearance from the
elders and made his way to the capital.

The blood
dragon was shorter than he had imagined, but she had an
intelligence and a will that never failed to surprise him. He had
to remain on his toes when she was around, and keeping an air of
mystery was his first line of defense.
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Chapter One

 


 


Waiting until the night
was firmly in control was not her favourite thing to do, but Zzara
read magic books while she practiced patience. She nearly dozed off
when she jerked herself awake. The sun was down, it was time to
head next door.

She yawned and
got out of her chair, stretching and holding out her hand. She
didn’t know where the staff had been, but it smacked into her
palm.

She stared at
it. “Where were you?”

The staff
didn’t answer, but there was a small flickering glow from inside
it. It was with her now, and it was very content to be in her
grip.

She looked at
herself in the mirror, reset her hair into a crimson mess on her
head, and straightened the black collar of her shirt. Despite
wearing black, she was relatively impervious to dust and smudges,
so she did one quick pirouette, and then, she put her new slingshot
in her pocket and grabbed an empty pouch. She needed something to
carry the fire stones in.

She eased her
door open and crept down the stairs. Emory was nowhere in sight,
but she could feel him nearby. She grabbed a sandwich and a flask
of water from the kitchen, creeping out the kitchen door and to the
workshop without incident.

“Are you going
to keep sneaking or just walk to Horcross?”

She tensed but
didn’t jump as Emory emerged from the shadows behind her. “I am
going to keep sneaking. I don’t want to wake everyone. That’s
rude.”

He shrugged and
followed her as she continued her escape to the ruined city on the
other side of the magical portal.

The rush of
cool air caressed her features. There was a different breeze in
Horcross tonight.

She didn’t
speak to Emory yet. Her first bit of business was to fill the small
pouch with the exploding stones. They went into one of the pockets
in the short skirt of her tight vest.

“You are
carrying those with you?”

“The dragons
aren’t going to stop just because I was at a press conference. They
are going to have to be addressed directly.”

He grumbled,
“How do you know that?”

“My dragon
knows. She knows what it is to be hurt, hunted. She knows the pain
of her human form being torn limb from limb in search of more
blood.” She gave him a dark look. “I know what it feels like to die
a hundred times. My mother used to hold me when the memories
threatened to pull me under. It wasn’t horror, it was mourning. For
the last seven years, I have mourned all the blood dragons that
there have been, knowing that in some way, they were always
me.”

She paused. “I
didn’t mean to say that.”

Emory nodded
slowly. “And yet, you did. So, you are reincarnated?”

She finished
tidying up the workspace and turned to the door. “That does seem to
be what my memories are telling me. What they have always told
me.”

“Your mother
knew?”

“She did. She
knew that it wasn’t what a normal dragoness was supposed to know
and feel, so she held me when the memories of the past tortures
swamped me.” She stepped out of the ruined building and looked
around, pausing when she saw something new in the moonlight.

Emory was next
to her, his body tense. “Who is that?”

She walked
toward the dark figures in grey clothing, their skin a deep
charcoal, and their hair as white as the moon. They were working on
pacing and measuring around a flat and empty space. A single member
of the gathering turned and walked toward her.

She stared into
the crimson eyes and blinked in shock. “Yutin?”

The speaker for
the Deep smiled and bowed. “You recognized me. That is good.”

“What? It was
just yesterday, what happened to you, to all of you?”

Yutin came
closer, and the wild scent of night came off her skin. “You paid us
for our services, and what the speaker gains is shared by all.”

“My blood did
that?” She looked at Yutin, and she was now seeing eye to eye
instead of looking down.

“It did. The
Deep have lost their magic over the centuries. We live under the
ground, and we tend our gardens, but we were fading, near the edge
of extinction. One drop of blood from you, and we have recovered
our stature. Over the years we hope to earn another drop to regain
our power.”

“Earn, how?”
Zzara cocked her head.

“By service to
you, Lady. We are anticipating your needs based on the records of
our seers. We are building you a home, providing it with water, and
making it comfortable for you. It will be done in a few days.”

“Days?”

Yutin chuckled.
“We have some magics left to us.”

“Why are you
making me a house?”

“You will need
one. The mages forget. They claim to record all, but they forget
the details that make all the difference.” Yutin smiled. “We record
all that the seers whisper.”

“Do you have
anything that I could borrow, could read?”

“All of our
records do not leave our caverns, but if you would like to view
them tomorrow evening, I would be happy to escort you down and
translate what you find.”

Emory spoke.
“Why not tonight?”

Yutin glanced
at him and quirked her lips. “Tonight is for discussing her home,
what her water needs are, and how much food she requires
daily.”

Zzara looked
and him and sneered, “Yeah. Like a new pet.”

Yutin gasped
and quickly said, “That is not what I meant.”

Zzara chuckled
and inclined her head. “It was not taken that way. It was just the
reminder of what my mother told me about keeping an animal in the
house. The place you keep it is just as important as how you keep
it.”

Emory murmured,
“What did you want to keep?”

“A tortoise. It
walked through our yard every year, and I wanted to keep it. I was
eight. My mother explained that it had a path to walk and that it
might not keep the tortoise as safe as I would; it wanted the
freedom to walk where it wanted to. Holding it back would be for my
own satisfaction.” She chuckled. “It was an interesting lesson on
choices affecting others. My mother wanted to keep me near her, my
father wanted to keep my mother, everyone wanted something, and in
the end, we were all disappointed.”

“So, what was
your desire? What did you want for yourself?”

She paused and
looked out over the dusty landscape and the night sky. “I never
formed a particular want... but if I did, this would be it.”

Emory looked
around. “This? This is nothing.”

Yutin gave him
a narrow-eyed look. “It is our home.”

Zzara stepped
between them so they couldn’t glare at each other. “This is a place
where there is no particular shape for me to take. No people to
please or hide from. It is nothing in the way that I can begin my
life from this point. This is where I will learn magic. This is
where I will live on my own, and this is where my friends can find
me.”

Yutin smiled.
“I hear you call it Horcross. Perhaps it needs a new name.”

Zzara sighed.
“It is far too early to know what I want to call my new home.”

Emory smiled.
“You have decided to move here?’

“I know that
the folk of Rekker will get irritated with my flashes of magic.
They have regulations, testing, authorizations, and licenses. Aeli
has been great in simply teaching me to defend myself and work with
magic to understand why I am so useful to it, but I know she has
skipped a few steps in her society’s rules and regs.”

Emory frowned.
“Aeli is a dragon doing magic?”

“And how many
others are there? She is unique. She was a mage before she was a
dragon, and that is not something I can claim. I didn’t blend in at
home, I don’t blend in on the run, it is time to find a place and
shape it to suit me.”

Yutin nodded.
“We stand by to fulfill your requests.”

Zzara looked at
her and the others beyond her. “Why? I paid you for the
ingredients, fair and square.”

“What you have
woken in us is worth far more than the herbs and minerals we
provided to you. We will owe you through your life and possibly
into the life of your offspring.”

She smiled.
“Well, in that case...”

Zzara outlined
her ideas for what she considered to be a perfect home with plenty
of places to work, create, and simply be. She drew the plans in the
silt in front of them, and an engineer from the Deep came over and
began drawing what she laid out with the tip of her staff and the
dirt beneath their feet.

Emory and Yutin
offered suggestions, and their information was taken down. It took
hours, but they finally managed to get all of the bits and pieces
of what would make her perfect home come together. It was a grand
plan, and there were no materials to execute it, but the engineer
and Yutin looked smug when Emory and Zzara headed back to Rekker.
They had something up their sleeves and were having fun with their
possibilities.

Zzara was just
hoping for drinkable water.


Chapter Two

 


 


Sauntering into the
kitchen for breakfast, the butler scowled at her. “You look
cheerful, miss.”

“Thank you. It
takes a lot of effort.” She looked around. “No one else this
morning?”

“The master and
mistress have left for an emergency council meeting. They have
stated that they will return before noon.”

Zzara reached
for the coffee pot, but the cup was filled and carried to the table
for her before she could snag it. She grimaced and went to sit as
he pulled the ingredients of an omelette together.

“Do you know
what the emergency meeting was about?”

He flicked her
a glance. “No.”

He tossed the
contents of the pan and folded it neatly into thirds as he slid it
onto the plate, garnishing it with a sprig of parsley, and then, he
delivered it to her with her cutlery tucked into a wrapped
napkin.

“So, what is
your name, sir?” She put the cutlery on the table and draped the
napkin across her lap.

“I do not
believe that knowing my name is necessary for my duties, Miss.”

“That is kind
of a weird response, sir.” She settled and started eating.

“It is the only
response you are getting, Miss.”

She shook her
head and kept eating. When she was done, she set her fork and knife
aside. “Thank you. It was very good.”

“You are
welcome. Your guard is lurking around the corner.”

She nodded and
got to her feet, knowing that it wasn’t Emory. “Teymor. Good
morning. I am heading to the library. Have you eaten?”

“I have,
Miss.”

“Good. I am
going to be studying, so I shouldn’t be too much trouble.” She
didn’t want to ask, but she felt she had to. “Where is Emory?”

“He is at the
meeting with the Kreelos.”

“Ah. Right.
Okay. I guess I am on my own today.” She cheerfully passed him and
entered the library, waiting until his back was to her before she
started searching for what she needed.

With the mages
getting together and wanting her education to stop before it really
got any traction, Zzara wanted to make sure she could get the
information she needed when she needed it. Mirrors, water, and a
bit of quicksilver were the key.

She made notes,
sample spells, and was deep in her studies when she was no longer
alone.

A quick glance
at Aeli’s face and Zzara nodded. “They want you to cut me off.”

“How did you
know?”

“A lucky guess.
You are an exceptional dragon. You knew magic before you were a
dragon.”

“Yeah. It is
like you were there.” Aeli was perplexed.

“The Deep gave
me a warning last night. I am taking steps, and they are making me
a house.”

Aeli was
shocked. “Whoa. Are they taking custody?”

Zzara paused in
her research and looked at her. “No. I believe it is more like I am
moving to adopt them. I feel strangely comfortable with them, and
it isn’t just my blood in their veins.”


“Their?”

“Oh, yes. What
the speaker gets is shared by the rest.” She grinned. “They got
taller and darker.”

Her instructor
paused. “Taller and darker?”

“Yes.”

“With white
hair?”

“Yup.”

“Brilliant red
eyes?”

Zzara shook her
head. “No, but they are like banked coals.”

Aeli looked
around the library, whistled, and held her hand up while a huge
book flew from the shelves and into her hand.

She slammed the
book down on the table. “Now, my father wouldn’t let me study this,
but when Nole and I got married, I got one of these lists as a
wedding present.”

The pages were
covered with images of creatures that weren’t just dragon, they
were shifters and others. Zzara had never seen images of the others
before.

“What are
those?”

“A dead race.
Well, like the dryads.” She paused and opened the book to an image
of a green woman wrapped in a fine dress of bark, her hair swept up
and cascading down her back wrapped with moss and studded with the
seeds and nuts of trees.

“Wow. That
is... she’s stunning.”

“I believe it
is an image of one of my mother’s sisters, drawn over six hundred
years ago. The dryads were not generally members of public life and
rarely posed for paintings or etchings.”

“So, you are
half dryad.” Zzara suddenly understood. “So, this half entitles you
to learn magic.”

“Well, I
already knew it by that point. They couldn’t remove what is lodged
in my mind. Not without me tearing the city apart, not to mention
what Nole would do.”

The mental
image made her laugh. “Yeah, that would be a bit messy.”

Aeli nodded and
kept flipping through the pages. The scent was old. This book had
to be nearly the same age as the image of the dryad. Zzara saw a
familiar face as the pages passed, but she kept that to
herself.

“Here. This is
the page I remembered.” Aeli pressed her finger to the page. “Dark
elves. They are not fond of sunlight, though it just makes them
very hot. They do have magic in their veins, and they are master
gardeners where no light shines.”

“They are the
dark bazaar.” Zzara read the page and learned about the Deep and
the sparse details that were available on them.

She got what
she could and flipped back a few pages to the image of the woman
that was so very familiar in a crowd of men and women who had hair
the colour of leaves.

Aeli audibly
sucked in air. “That looks like you, Zzara.”

She read the
title of the creature on the page. “Hedge elves. Elves of herbs and
nature who live near to human settlements and offer their services
to unwary travellers.”

“Unwary
travellers?”

“A gift from
these elves creates a lifetime of obligation.” Zzara chuckled.
“They will return and spend money every season. Like
clockwork.”

Aeli blinked.
“Do you think your mother was one of these creatures?”

“Read what it
says about relationships.”

The mage ran a
finger along the text and translated, “Once a heart is given by the
hedge fey, it is given for life. The declaration is a locking spell
that links the two beings together. Should a fey choose a human,
they will live as long as the human or until the end of love.”

Zzara exhaled
slowly. “That was it. It wasn’t the end of his love. I doubt she
truly had it long, but after he struck her, it broke whatever love
she had been clinging to. I saw it in her eyes. She began to die at
that moment.”

“Hey, this is
great news. We can ask the mages to test you for fey genetics and
magics. I am pretty sure that you have some.”

“I do, but they
look just like the blood dragon healing.”

“They won’t
know the difference.”

“And that is a
good thing?”

“If it gets you
a mage’s license... yes.” Aeli sighed. “If it allows you access to
Rekker and all of the supplies that can only be garnered here...
yes.”

“Right. How do
we test?”

Aeli covered
her face. “We need some blood.”

“I will give
it.”

“I am going to
have to work on a disposal method for the residue. I think I will
bring my dad in on this if you don’t mind.”

Zzara nodded.
“That sounds fine. Is confirming my descent that important?”

“Yes. The
majority of the council is pushing for you to be handed over to the
senate, even if they don’t have a place for you that would be
considered suitable.”

“So, if this
doesn’t work, I have to run.”

Aeli grimaced.
“Or simply disappear.”

Zzara nodded.
“I can do that. What happens if I am found to be of the hedge
fey?”

“You are an
endangered species. They can’t touch you, and it will be illegal
for anyone to try and contain you. Interesting situation.” Aeli
nodded. “It might cause more trouble, but it is an excellent
defense for getting you out from under the grasp of the
dragons.”

“You make it
sound like you aren’t one.”

Aeli chuckled.
“I identify as a very big dryad with magical training.”

Zzara laughed
until her sides ached.

“I am going to
call Dad, and then, we can get going on the diagnostic.”

“Is there a
rush?”

Aeli pulled out
her com. “The council wants to see you this afternoon, so yeah,
doing this quick is better for everyone, especially you.” She
smiled and quickly spoke to her father.

There was a
thud from the hall, and Grand Mage Norman Warrok was in the
library, rubbing his hands together with a grin. “Right. Where is
the detail on the species?”

Aeli showed him
the page, and he nodded, looking around and then walking to one of
the shelves to pull the book he was looking for into his grip.

“Talward’s
Diagnostics for Magical Creatures.” He smiled. “This one will
serve us nicely.”

Aeli frowned.
“Where did that one come from?”

“The council’s
collection. Now that I head the council, we have all kinds of fun
books that you have never seen before.” Norman grinned at his
daughter. He set the book down, unlatched it, and it creaked open
with a puff of dust.

Zzara drifted
across the floor to read over his shoulder. She stared at the short
list of ingredients. “That’s it?”

Norman laughed.
“That is it. They are living-energy fey, so all we need to do is
confirm that you have some of the energy of nature in your veins.
We will just need a sample from Aelemilial and one other creature
who is not dragon and is not human.”

Aeli smiled. “I
believe my mother fits the bill.”

Norman shook
his head. “No, dryads are earth elementals. She is not truly a
creature.”

Aeli scowled.
“I found dryads in the creature register.”

Norman laughed.
“Where would you put them?”

She opened and
closed her mouth. “Right. It is difficult. Not human, not at all,
but not dragon, and I don’t really see them as social beings.
Right. She gets the elemental rating.”

He chuckled,
and he hummed while tapping his finger on the page. “If only we had
a creature here.”

Zzara smiled
and asked for Aeli’s com unit.

Three minutes
later, Eltrinia was standing in the room and grinning. “What do you
need from me?”

Zzara pointed
to her. “Djinns are creatures, right? That is close enough, I
think.”

Norman nodded.
“You are right. I will get the herbs together, and you can find
something to draw blood.”

Zzara lifted
her needle. “I am covered.”

Eltrinia pulled
a short, sharp knife. “I am good.”

Aeli grew a
thorn, and she smiled. “Ready when you are, Dad.”

Norman sighed,
made a list of the herbs, and he headed for the workroom.

Aeli chuckled.
“Why do you think he had that face?”

Zzara looked
around at the group of ladies with weapons drawn. “I can’t think of
why for the life of me.”

Eltrinia gave
an evil grin and then broke into a cackling laugh. They all soon
joined her.


Chapter
Three

 


 


After the simple mix of
herbs was crushed into powder in the mortar, Norman led them to a
huge stone bowl in the middle of the garden.

Eltrinia was
chortling, enjoying the process. “I do love new experiences.”

They all had
their weapons for bloodletting at the ready.

Norman stood
back with the book, and he said, “Eltrinia, one drop, please, in
the center of the vessel.”

Eltrinia
pierced her finger, and she let the drop strike the center. She
wiped her knife clean, and it disappeared. The small wound on her
hand healed over. “What happens next?”

“Aelemilial,
two drops, please, in the center.”

Aeli stepped
forward and lanced her third finger on her left hand, letting two
drops fall into the mix. She jerked her hand back, and the stray
blood drop fell outside the vessel. Aeli exhaled, and her hand
began to heal.

The mixture in
the bottom of the stone vessel began to smoke and twist.

“Zzara, please,
place one drop in the center of the vortex. You might want to jump
back as you do it.”

Zzara nodded,
and she held her hand over the vortex. When she had gauged the wind
speed, she reached in and released a single drop with a quick
puncture and a light squeeze. She stepped back immediately, and a
wave of leaves shot out in a thirty-foot fountain and then slowly
cascaded back to earth. The funny thing was that all of the leaves
were crimson.

Aeli reached up
and grabbed for one of the falling leaves. “Wow. This is
something.”

Zzara grabbed
one of the leaves, and it hummed in her grip. She closed her eyes,
and the leaf disappeared.

Instantly,
Zzara could feel every hand on every leaf across the city. Men and
women were picking the leaves up, and she had a connection to each
one of them, bound by blood.

“Um, Mage
Norman, I don’t think we should have done that.”

He was holding
a handful of the leaves and smiling.

She spoke
softly, “Mage Norman, bring me those leaves.”

He looked at
her quizzically while his body jerked like a puppet and brought the
leaves to her. His eyes widened in surprise. “You are a blood
dragon.”

She nodded.
“Yeah, I don’t think that I will be using it anytime soon, but
anyone who keeps a leaf might gain magic from it, but they are
putting themselves into my power. Dang. If I had known this would
happen, I would have used a smaller drop of blood.”

Aeli chuckled.
“Yeah. That might have been an idea, but this outcome did prove
what you are. You are definitely part hedge fey, and that makes you
immune to the mage council.”

Eltrinia
frowned. “There were concerns?”

Zzara nodded.
“There were concerns. Dragons that aren’t Aeli aren’t supposed to
be learning magic. Actually, I don’t think they can.”

Eltrinia
shrugged. “I sort of can but only djinn stuff. Glyphs and smoke and
teleportation. None are in a dragon’s repertoire.”

Norman nodded.
“That is correct. The light that Zzara used on the reporters was
the council’s first realization that she was using magic, and they
objected.”

Zzara picked up
another leaf. “What are they going to think of this?”

Norman grinned.
“It doesn’t matter what they think. It isn’t magic covered by the
guild, so you are clear. They don’t have to help you, but they are
not allowed to dictate your future in any way.”

She chuckled.
“So, another patriarchy cutting ties with me. I should be used to
this by now.”

Aeli sighed.
“It is better this way. Once you are alone in the wilderness, you
know what you have.”

Eltrinia
smiled. “You are collecting friends. That is an excellent
start.”

The lightning
dragon smiled until her com chirped. “Whoops. Sorry. I have to go.
But call me again, this was fun.” Eltrinia disappeared in a swirl
of black smoke, and then, she was gone.

Aeli blinked.
“I am having a problem getting used to that.”

Norman smirked.
“Everybody has their own skillset, Aelemilial.”

Zzara looked at
the way the two interacted. Even though Norman had simply found
baby Aeli near some trees, he still had raised her as a strong,
powerful, and confident woman. Zzara knew a good relationship when
she saw it. This was a good one.

Aeli looked
over. “Can you feel the leaves?”

“I can. I think
I can recall most of them. The ones that aren’t in anyone’s hands
right now.”

Zzara reached
up and closed her eyes. She breathed in and out slowly, looking for
traces of herself. When the pattern was identified, she called it.
Blood called blood.

The vortex of
leaves surged above the edges of the garden, towered in the air,
and then, the leaves came crashing toward her. She kept her hand up
and kept the call out. The first leaf touched her and disappeared,
and the thousands that followed did the same.

She staggered
back but straightened when she could balance. “That was odd.”

“Are you all
right?”

“Yes. I think
so. Pretty sure. It just feels a bit like I pulled a muscle.” She
bent from side to side and bent her knees. “Odd.”

“Is it
uncomfortable?”

“No. Just odd.
Like my skin is suddenly one size too big or too small.” She flexed
her hands. They didn’t look different, but she felt different.

She turned from
side to side. “Are we going to see the council now?”

Norman blinked.
“We can. I can call them to assemble.”

“Please. I have
just taken in a portion of the energy of every man, woman, and
child that touched the leaves. That was a lot of foliage.”

Aeli blinked.
“So, what do you need to do?”

“Blow off some
steam but not until I make my point to the mage council.”

Norman nodded.
“Can you contain it for an hour?”

“I can but not
much longer.” She shivered. “My dragon wants out.”

Aeli cleared
her throat. “We had better be on our way then. Dad. We will meet
you there.”

Zzara smiled
and held out her hand. Her staff came directly to her, passing
through walls and trees as if they weren’t there. With the staff in
her hand, she felt slightly more in control of herself.

Aeli linked
arms with her, and the Master Mage of the mage council moved ahead
of them at a far brisker pace.

“Is it okay for
him to be moving that fast at his age?” Zzara watched Norman
disappear into the city as they slowly made their way.

“It is good for
him. Having things to do is keeping him young.” There was a pause.
“Your mother never said anything about you being a member of the
hedge folk?”

“Did she say
she was fey? No. I don’t think she would have mentioned anything
that would have alarmed my father. She handed herself to him, body
and soul, and he was so delicate in his fixation she had most
likely decided to never give him any reason to discard her.”

The smell of
street food came to her, and the marketplace scents of perfumes and
herbs wafted in the air. The streets of Rekker were full of life,
and most of the inhabitants smiled and waved at Aeli as she
passed.

“They like
you.”

Aeli chuckled.
“They do now. In the old days, I had a bit more suspicion lying on
me. My father was a freedom fighter for mage rights, and the
dragons were not happy with him.” She grinned. “After that was
ratified with my coming out, we became one of the most
popular families in town. Of course, inviting them all to the
wedding did a lot for goodwill.”

“So, goodwill
with a population is useful.”

“I would say
so. It helps with negotiations, but I would not really expect any
of these folk—human, mage, or dragon—to come to my aid.”

“But, Nole
would.”

Aeli nodded.
“Both Nole and my father would step between me and an army if they
thought I was in danger.” She gave a dry chuckle. “My mother would
just sit back and watch me.”

The
understanding was instant. “You can take care of yourself.”

“Usually. Yes.
Having a dragon to call on makes everything easier.”

“So, you don’t
consider yourself a dragon?”

“I am a mage, a
dragon, a dryad. Women can be a lot of things at the same time.
Most aren’t even aware of it.”

“I am just
working on being a woman. The rest can sort itself out.”

“So, you are
not into collecting a whole bunch of credentials?”

“I would rather
gather the knowledge. I don’t care what people call me. I just want
to be left alone and learn all I can. Whatever my parents were, I
am something else, and I need to understand what that is.”

Aeli nodded,
and they rounded the corner, seeing the council hall in all its
glory.

“Why is there
glass in the roof?”

Aeli wrinkled
her nose. “I planted a few very rare plants in my year of
sleep.”

“Why a
year?”

“My dragon did
not move quickly, and I was under house arrest, regardless. So, I
stayed in place and learned what I was. You don’t have the
luxury.”

“You have given
me a few weeks. That is a pretty nice head start.”

Aeli smiled.
“It was the least I could do.”

“No, the least
you could do was nothing. That isn’t what happened. Thank you.” She
inhaled and steeled herself.

They approached
the council hall and entered through the open doors. The mages and
dragons were milling around. The men and women sought their seats
when the ladies came through the doors.

Norman was
sitting next to Nole at the end of the chamber. Both of them smiled
encouragingly as the women came forward.

Zzara stiffened
her spine and unlocked her arm from Aeli’s. She walked into the
center of the space where a glyph-covered mosaic was set for the
person who addressed the council.

Norman sat up
and leaned forward. “Miss Zzara Orlem. We have asked you here to
discuss your status as a dragon who is using magic. This is a
combination that is unsuitable and against the laws of mages and
dragons, with the exception of those born to those who are not mage
or human.”

“May I address
your concerns?”

“Please.” He
leaned back with a smile.

“The man who
sired me was a dragon, my mother was not. After testing, involving
council members and those with alternate bloodlines, the origin of
my mother’s people has been explained in the category of
creature.”

The councillors
murmured wildly for a moment before Master Mage Warrok pounded on
the edge of his chair. “Mages! Dragons! We are here to determine
Miss Orlem’s suitability to remain in Rekker while she studies.
Quiet.”

The gathered
persons calmed themselves. A woman stood and was acknowledged.
“Councillor Niifa, you have a question?”

Zzara looked at
the woman, the dragon, who was staring at her.

“Is she the
blood dragon? I saw the interview.”

Zzara looked to
Norman and Nole, and both of them nodded.

“I am the blood
dragon.”

“Why do you
need magic?” The dragon crossed her arms.

“To ensure that
I live a long, healthy, and free life. There has already been an
attack on me before the attack at the interview. I have a lot of
live worth but only if my blood can be accessed. I have removed
that possibility.”

Councillor
Niifa continued. “Why are you so selfish with a gift that has been
given to you? Your blood can cure millions over your lifetime.”

“I am aware of
it. And after every death of a blood dragon, which is usually ten
years from discovery, there is a plague that ravages the earth and
drops the population by twenty-five percent. The addiction to the
magic in my veins would cripple this society. I may not have many
friends, but I don’t wish for the children in the streets and the
families that I have seen to suffer at the hands of some greedy
bastards who want a quick fix instead of doing the work with
healers and researchers.”

The
councillor’s mouth opened, as were the majority of the dragons’
mouths. “I know that they don’t tell you this stuff. It is bad for
morale and devastating for the accumulation of wealth. The only
person who benefits from a blood dragon is the one who captures
them after they activate. There is always someone who keeps them
confined and bleeding, day after day.”

Another dragon
councillor stood. “What do you mean that you have removed access to
your blood?”

Nole looked up
and nodded, picking up a knife from his desk and coming around.

Zzara smiled. “It’s fine, Nole. Go ahead.” She lifted her
left arm high, her black sleeve fell back.

Nole gripped
her wrist and drew the blade along her skin. The pink line of the
pressure was visible, but there was no blood.

He turned her
arm and repeated the slice. No blood.

Nole returned
to his desk, held up a sheet of paper, and sliced through it. “No
tricks. She has sealed her body against perforation against her
will.”

Councillor
Niifa asked, “How do we know that she can access her blood?”

Zzara smiled.
“A single drop of blood was used in the identification and
diagnostic spell that was performed an hour and a bit earlier. I
have my answer as a creature in my other half, and I am content
with that.”

One of the
mages stood. “What creature?”

“Run an
identifier spell on the leaf in your pocket, and you will have your
answer.” She smiled. “Those who picked up the leaves can keep them,
but if they touch the ground, they will return to me. Unlike every
blood dragon before me, I can call my own back.”

There were
murmurs around the council, and Norman leaned forward. “You are
dismissed, Miss Orlem. Thank you for your conversation. I will
explain what is necessary from here. As a creature, which has been
proven in my presence, you are entitled to study magic and remain
in Rekker as long as you wish.”

“Thank you,
Master Mage Warrok. Thank you for your consideration, Councillor
Kreelo.” She inclined her head to each, in turn, looked at Aeli,
and they both walked out of the chamber and back into the outside
air.

Zzara inhaled
and exhaled slowly.

Aeli frowned.
“Are you all right?”

“Just
memorizing the taste of freedom.” She grinned, and they made their
way back to the manor.

“Why
memorizing?”

Zzara was
honest. “I need to know what I am fighting for because this life of
mine is not going to be a smooth one.”

Aeli couldn’t
answer to that, so they walked in silence with Teymor walking
behind at a safe but reactive distance. It was just part of Zzara’s
new life. Freedom... with a catch.


Chapter Four

 


 


With Aeli’s help, the
spell to copy any spell or book that Zzara needed took shape. There
were herbs needed to keep the purity of the information and
minerals used to keep the focus.

When everything
had been written out, gone over, and the ingredients compared to
other works in the lexicon, Aeli smiled. “This is a completely new
spell.”

Zzara looked up
from their calculations. “What?”

“You have
designed a completely new brand of spell. Physical data
transfer.”

“I thought that
data machines could do most of that.”

“With regular
text and images, sure. Not with a magical text.” Aeli pointed to
all of the books around them. “We can only hand copy these. This
spell is a tremendous possibility.”

Zzara chuckled.
“No pressure. I want to cast this in Horcross, though.”

“Any particular
reason?”

“Sure. If it
does work, and I can copy books that I am thinking about, I will
need them there, not here.”

Aeli paused.
“You still want to move there? The council is letting you
stay.”

Zzara chuckled.
“I want a place where no one can tell me that my staying or going
is their decision.”

“What about the
Deep? It is their territory.”

Zzara smiled
softly. “They want me. My blood has given them a boost, and they
are now my welcoming people. They are building me a home.”

“You didn’t say
house.”

“That wasn’t
what they offered me. They offered me a home.” She felt the
reverence for the word as it left her lips.

“It means that
much to you?”

“It does. I
have had the life I had tried to plan yanked away, my dragon wanted
a life of her own, my father wants control of my dragon, the
dragons wanted control of me, and the mages want to suppress me.
The Deep simply want me to be in their territory and healthy. They
don’t need my magic beyond what I have already given them. They
have gotten what they were after and are now just delighted to host
me.”

“Host?”

“Well, it is
likely that I will die long before they do.”

Aeli chuckled.
“If you say so. That begs the question, if your mother is a Hedge
Fey and your father was a dragon, why did your dragon rise at all?
Mine went off when Trin woke up, but yours was already up and
around. She shouldn’t have been able to rise until the diamond
called out to us.”

“I have done
some research and given it some thought. I think it has to do with
my mother giving everything to him. She kept nothing back from him.
If she tied herself to him before my birth, there might have been
magic involved in my conception.” Zzara shrugged. “I am no longer
concerning myself with how I got here. I am focusing on my future
and less on my past.” She smiled and looked at her friend. “My
future is going to be great.”

 


It was exciting
to step through the gateway and into Horcross as the sun set. The
feeling of finally being safe on paper, as Aeli put it, was
freeing, but the air of Horcross smelled like freedom. True
freedom.

Horcross was a
place she could make herself at home.

The copying
spell was going to take three days, start to finish. Zzara was
going to be on her own. It was like the camping she used to do as a
teen in her back yard. She was close to help if she needed it but
far enough away to feel independent.

“Okay, so close
the door on this side. If you need anything, just open the door on
this side, and I will come running. Speaking of coming running,
Emory said he would meet us here.”

“He’s going to
be here?”

“Despite your
legal confirmation, I don’t want to leave you here alone. Emory can
do food runs if nothing else.”

Zzara chuckled.
“Right. Well, did you want to help me get started or is this
goodbye for three days?”

“It is goodbye
for three days unless you need me. Call any time, but you have the
water, supplies, and equipment here to survive. Emory can get you
whatever else you need, and I believe the Deep are waiting for
you.”

Zzara was going
to ask how she knew, but there was the sound of a throat clearing
in the door to the workshop that let in the air of Horcross. Yutin
was smiling. “It is good to see you again. You are looking well,
Mage.”

Aeli walked
forward and extended her hand to the speaker for the Deep. “You are
looking a little different, Speaker.”

Yutin had
continued to evolve in the short time since Zzara had seen her
last. Her hair was now a deep blood-red that echoed Zzara’s
own.

Zzara watched
the two women shake hands. There was a lot of power in that
handshake, on both parts. Both women were smiling when Aeli stepped
back.

“Well, Yutin,
she is in your custody while she works on this spell. Keep her
safe, or we will have words.”

“She is safe
with us. We are becoming her people, after all.” Yutin smiled.

Aeli gave Zzara
a slow smile. “Good. She needs more of her own people. Well, I wish
you good casting, and I will come if you need me.”

Zzara nodded.
“Thank you. I hope I can complete the spell successfully.”

Aeli smiled.
“Don’t forget to lock the door behind me.”

Zzara followed
Aeli to the door, hugged her, and when Aeli was on the other end of
the gateway, Zzara shifted the stone on the right to one side, and
the door between cities disappeared into a flat stone wall.

She exhaled
slowly and walked back to the doorway that was warded against
unauthorized incursion. Aeli had reached through for the handshake,
but that door was now restricted for the Deep.

Zzara looked at
the supplies, clothing, and camping gear that she had brought, as
well as the equipment for the spell. “Well, I am guessing I should
organize this.”

Yutin stepped
through the ward with a smile. “We will help you set up for your
stay.”

“How did you do
that?”

Yutin grinned.
“We are you now. We can go where you need us to go, so you set up,
and we will set up your residence for your stay.”

“I have a
residence?” Zzara chuckled.

“It is taking
shape.” Yutin picked up a bag, and another of the Deep came up
behind her, taking another bag. One by one, all of Zzara’s cargo
left her workspace.

She unloaded
her equipment, took out the page that contained the details of the
spell, and began to set out her supplies. It was going to take days
for the spell to be ready, so the sooner she started, the less time
she would have to spend without hot water.

She reached for
the scales and began to measure one ingredient at a time. Each step
had to be stirred into the existing mass, so she had a lot of
mixing to do. One error along the way could destroy the entire
spell. No pressure.

 


Emory appeared
in the doorway seven hours later. “Zzara, are you all right?”

She looked at
him and nodded, patting the side of the bowl carefully. “All done
and percolating away.”

He chuckled and
crouched in front of her. “I meant, why are you sitting on the
floor?”

“Oh. That. I
got tired.”

She tried to
stand up, but her legs were out in front of her, and she didn’t
know how to get to up.

Emory smiled.
“May I assist you?”

“I think so.
Where did the Deep put my stuff?”

He grinned and
took her hands, helping her to her feet. She swayed and staggered,
so he gripped her by the elbow. “Come on. The Deep have planned a
surprise for you. They have been fidgeting because you haven’t
finished your work.”

“All done. It
needs to burble now.” Deep inside, she winced at the sing-song of
her voice. She sounded like a drunk child.

“Well, I don’t
think you will appreciate their efforts properly tonight, but
perhaps when you wake, you will enjoy your new surroundings.”

He walked her
toward a structure that was not broken and derelict, or it looked
like it was but as if it had been made to look that way.

“What is
that?”

“That is the
home that the Deep have crafted for you.” He walked her to the
door, and she could make out the mechanism in the dim light.

“Where is the
light coming from?”

“They have
installed lichen and stones that give off ambient light. You can
investigate after you rest.”

He triggered
the door by pressing the stone she had identified. The door swung
open, and a soft and glowing light spilled outward. Twenty members
of the Deep were there to greet her, but Emory said something that
she couldn’t hear over the roaring in her ears.

They looked
concerned while they moved from side to side, but then, everything
went white and then black.


Chapter Five

 


 


Everything hurt. Zzara
woke with an ache in every part of her body. Even her nails were
sore. Emory was seated next to the bed, and he smiled as she
struggled to sit up against the headboard.

“Excellent. It
has only taken you ten hours to come back to yourself. Yutin and
the others were beginning to get worried.”

She looked up
at the ceiling where bright light was coming in. Based on the
angle, it was a few hours after noon. “Where am I?”

“You don’t
remember?”

“Remember
what?”

“This is your
house. The Deep built it for you.”

She looked at
the walls. “They didn’t build it, they grew it. Summoned, I
suppose, is a better term.”

“That is a fair
assessment. I was supervising to make sure that there were no
unexpected entrances or exits created in the plan.”

She flipped the
bedding aside and was slightly amused by the black nightwear. It
was a plain black cotton gown that reached her ankles when she
stood. “So, who put me in the nightgown?”

“Yutin. She
cleaned off the residue of the ingredients, brushed your hair, and
put you in the gown. She said it was like taking care of one of her
own children again but with much filthier nails.” He smiled.

Her clothing
was hanging in a wardrobe, and there was a new piece that she
hadn’t recognized. It was a long vest, but the neckline was lined
with glossy black feathers. There was the feel of magic in them,
but it wasn’t the kind of thing she had felt before.

“Ah, that is a
new design that Mirbella sent over.”

She touched the
feathers lightly and smiled. “They tickle.”

“I am glad you
like it, and I am sure she will be pleased as well.”

She looked at
her clothes and pulled an armful out. “Right. Well, you get out of
here, and I will get changed.”

He chuckled.
“There is a bathroom through that doorway.”

“As in...
running water?”

He nodded.
“Full bathroom with all conveniences.”

She was
suspicious, but when she pressed the protruding rock, the door slid
open, and she walked into a room made of polished stone that held a
shower, toilet, and a sink. It was more than she had hoped for, so
she set aside the clothing and got into the shower. The water was
warm. She ran her fingers through her hair to loosen the last of
the minerals from her scalp.

When she turned
off the water, she stood, dripping wet but clean. “Damn. Did not
bring a towel.”

She looked at
the nightgown and shrugged. It was going to be the sacrifice.

Dressed and
wearing the new vest with the feathers, she pinned her hair up and
out of the way. She still looked exhausted, but she had earned that
look. The spell had been progressing on the predicted schedule when
she had left it the night before.

She took the
damp nightgown with her and carried it to the bed, draping it over
the post.

Emory had a
dazed expression on his features. “You look...”

“Tired?”

“I was going to
say wonderful.”

She smiled.
“Well, this outfit is great. The feathers restrict the type of
hairstyle that I can wear, but other than that, there seems to be a
full range of movement. Daring cut, though.”

Emory smiled.
“Setting a new trend for Horcross. Apparently, Mirbella likes to
make a statement.”

“Well, as long
as my backside isn’t visible to all and sundry. I don’t think that
this outfit would be comfortable on the streets of Rekker.”

“It isn’t all
that different from what Aelemilial wears.”

She ran her
hands over the sides of the vest. “I guess not.”

“Are you ready
for the tour?”

“They have
already given me what I was looking for. A place to sleep and
running water. Those were the dreams on my hit list.”

Emory opened
the door that would allow them to leave the bedroom. She followed
him into a wide-open space that was roofed with that silvery-cream
crystal that let light flood in.

She murmured
softly. “Where did they get that crystal?”

“I don’t know.
They seem to have grown it, just as they did everything here.” He
smiled.

She walked
through the open space and noted that an alcove for a small office
had been designed, as well as an expansive kitchen. The plumbing
was in the kitchen but nothing else.

“They are going
to complete your home, but they had to start with the units you
would need immediately.”

“Bed and
bath.”

“Right. Did you
want to check on your experiment?”

“Definitely. It
should be brilliant blue by now.”

“And then, I
will show you the extent of my culinary skills by preparing
breakfast.”

She grinned.
“Great. Now, how do we get out?”

He walked to a
distant wall and pressed one of the smooth stones that gave the
doors away. The light outside was enticing, so she followed his
lead and walked out to see Horcross in the daylight.

The silt that
covered the stone was a strange bluish-grey with light touching it.
She looked around and could see the footprints of dozens of adults
in the silt. It had been a busy night.

“How did I get
to the house?”

“I steadied
you, but you made it under your own power.” He smiled, walking near
her.

She looked at
him, and he was rather smug about something, but it wasn’t handling
her in her sleep. He wouldn’t do that.

“What is that
smile on your lips? It is lurking in the corners as if something
happened very recently, and it is just what you had planned.”

Emory grinned.
“I am not planning anything. I am merely here to watch over
you.”

She snorted and
continued her walk to the workshop.

The door was
ajar, and when she pushed it open, there was a dark bundle of
fabric next to the bowl of slowly bubbling paste.

As Zzara
cautiously entered, the figure moved, took out a notepad, and
scribbled. The hands were the charcoal-grey of the Deep, but the
voluminous folds of robes were something she had not seen
before.

“Althu just
came on duty.” Emory smiled.

Zzara walked in
and looked at the robin’s egg blue of the spell. The notes were
legible, and they said, bright blue.

She looked at
the figure who was sitting on the work table and watching the spell
as it bubbled away. “You are recording every stage of the
spell?”

“Yes,
miss.”

“Why?”

“Mr. Emory has
let us know how important this spell is and that it is one that
will be fought for in times to come.”

Zzara sighed.
“We don’t even know if it works yet. Won’t know for two more days,
at least.”

Althu nodded.
“We are here in four-hour shifts. We will make the notes. You can
continue to make Horcross your home.”

“Why is it so
important that I am here?”

“Having the
blood dragon here is what we have all hoped for. We were fading,
and you have brought us back. We have been waiting for that for
quite a while, keeping quiet so as not to burn out what energies we
had hoarded. Now, we can return to the world when it is dark.”

Althu tugged at
her hood.

“Oh. That
explains that. I haven’t seen that clothing mix before.”

Althu chuckled.
“We have dozens of different clothing styles, but we tend to stick
to the ones that won’t scandalize those around us.”

“Sensible. So,
you are just going to stare into my spell and make notes?”

Althu’s hands
started to write. “Of course. The shade is now that of peacock. I
am guessing that the spell will learn all the colours of the
rainbow?”

“And magic. All
the colours of magic.” Zzara smiled. “They come last. I will be
watching for that because it means it is almost done.”

“How would you
describe them? I mean, so we know when to make sure you are
here?”

“When you see
them with oil slick refraction inside them.”

“Ah. Yes, we
can watch for that.” Althu made another note as the colour shifted
slightly.

“So, you are
watching all the changes.”

“All. It is the
least we can do. You have started a wave of new population. Our
folk are excited.”

“New
population?”

Althu looked at
her with hot coals in her gaze. “Yes. We lose interest in breeding
when there is no energy in our people. With your blood, we now have
a vein of magic we have not previously tapped. Our mating pairs are
getting frisky again.”

Emory chuckled.
“A boon to your population.”

“Indeed. Your
spell is safe with me if you want to go and take a walk around your
new home.”

“Um, I am just
visiting.”

Althu nodded.
“You are, but you don’t have to be. Horcross is waiting for you to
embrace it.”

She felt a
little odd at the thought and left her workroom. She walked out,
and the sun was still bright. She looked left then right and
finally headed north. She walked to the edge of the dead land and
looked out over the golden sands that spun outward. Emory’s steps
were behind her.

“What happened
here?” She crouched and touched the soft silt.

“I don’t know.
It could have been a curse, a natural disaster, or the Deep, but
something pulled all the magic from this area, from the very stone
itself.”

“Have you
spoken to the native population?”

“I have. They
have no objection to your occupation of this dead land. They might
come to ask questions if anything odd occurs, but they do not claim
this land. It is neither part of their people, nor their
traditions.”

“Well, that is
something.” She chuckled. “Where is the nearest habitation?”

“The tribal
collective is twenty miles to the west.”

“Nothing
closer?”

“No. This is a
very remote location, perfect for your experiments.”

She looked at
Emory. “You say it like I am going to continue with this once I
have what I need.”

He chuckled.
“Aren’t you? You seem so alive when you are mixing and
grinding.”

She snorted.
“You have only known me for a few days. I have a lot more in my
plans for my life than endless rounds in the workshop.”

He crouched
next to her. “Like what?”

“Learning,
drawing, designing some clothes. Learning more about the Deep and
the hedge fey.”

“So, you really
believe you are one of them?”

She sighed and
looked out at the empty landscape. “I suspect my mother was, and
the diagnostic spell seems to have strong indications in that
vein.”

“Have you met
any others?”

“Hedge fey? Not
that I know of. Mind you, my mother didn’t advertise it, so it is
very possible that one of them came to the village, and I didn’t
know what they were.” She paused. “Have you?”

He shrugged.
“Once or twice. They tend to stay in small family groups and avoid
dragons as well as humans.”

“Why?”

“You would have
to ask them, but I believe it may have something to do with their
breeding issues.”

“What breeding
issues?”

“If they don’t
mate with another of their kind, their child is born to the
spouse’s species with those genes being dominant. The women give
themselves completely to bearing their lover’s child. If they are a
good match, she will be able to have others, but if they are not,
her body will become resistant to her lover and reject the
possibility of another child.”

“Wow. You sure
know a lot. That is some very specific information.”

He shrugged. “I
once had a friend who loved a fey, she loved him, and their child
grew up to be a great man who was simply that, a man. He was human,
he died, and his mother’s heart broke, but she remained with her
love until he passed, and then, she gave herself back to the earth.
Normally, she would have lived for hundreds of years, but her
mother mourned her, her sisters, brothers, and her father all moved
to the area where she had placed herself before joining the soil,
and when plants sprouted, they harvested them, collected the seeds,
and planted the new species.”

“So, one day,
my mother...” She stood up. “My mother. Damnit. I have to go back
to the village. I need to know if my mother was cremated or
not.”

Emory nodded.
“Right. You stay here. I will go and ask.” He paused. “What do I do
if she hasn’t been laid to rest?”

She blinked.
“It has been two weeks, so she should have been, but if her body is
available, bring her to me.”

He looked
around and grumbled. “You will remain safe?”

“I promise.
Where is Teymor?”

“He has
returned to his people. You have evolved beyond standard
monitoring.”

She
straightened. “What does that mean?”

He grinned and
flexed his fingers. “It means you are on your own. Now, don’t look.
I want my other form kept a secret.”

He flicked his
fingers toward her, and a mask of black wrapped around her face.
She pulled at the strangely sticky stuff with the familiar scent.
There was a loud rustling, and she felt feathers touch her wrist,
but by the time she had gotten the mask away from her eyes, he was
nearly gone. A small writhing speck of darkness in the afternoon
sky was all that was left of Emory.

She huffed and
continued her exploration of the territory that she was gradually
accepting as her own. It was all she could do to keep herself
occupied. The spell was in process, her bodyguard was gone. There
was nothing to do but learn every rock, bump, and pile of silt.


Chapter Six

 


 


Having tea with Yutin
was an excellent way to unwind. When the Deep had emerged en masse,
the sun was crimson, and they were laughing.

“So, you like
the layout of your new home?” Yutin smiled as they watched the
stove and cooler being placed.

“I do. I can’t
thank you enough for doing all this.”

“You have
already paid us for any efforts that we have put forward.”

“Yes, Althu
told me that folks are getting frisky.”

Yutin chuckled.
“We have enough energy to procreate, so all bonded couples are
trying.”

“I don’t know
how that works.”

Yutin’s eyes
gleamed with amusement. “When a man and a woman want to make a
child—”

Zzara’s hand
shot up. “I know that part. I mean the storing up enough energy for
the next generation.”

“Ah. Well, we
give our all to our children, and a woman without enough energy of
her own cannot bring a healthy and strong child into the
world.”

“Oh. Right. I
have even seen that in humans. I could sometimes boost the women at
delivery but not always. They needed too much, and I was a child.”
She scrubbed her hand over her face.

“Sometimes, too
much is asked of us too soon. You did not let it get the better of
you, though.”

“My mother
helped me through it. She told me that killing myself to save
someone was not an obligation. It was a choice she hoped I would
never have to make. Whew. That is depressing. Now, how do your
people grow all of those magic ingredients underground?”

“Practice. We
use the silty soil of Horcross and add compost, a mineral mix, and
a lot of attention. It is an ancient recipe that has always enabled
us to earn enough for our keep.”

“Right. I am
going to have to find something for my own upkeep. I have my
savings, but there is always room for more. I have no idea what my
lifespan could be. I could live two hundred years or drop dead in
twenty. No clue.” Zzara sighed and looked around. “This is a nice
place to spend my time. However long it will be.”

Yutin was
slightly surprised. “You don’t expect to live long?”

“I have stopped
expecting anything. I was reading one of my books earlier, and
something appeared that I hadn’t seen before. There was once one of
my kind that was murdered for something called dividing the
blood. He was considered too dangerous to keep alive, even if
his blood was worth a fortune.”

“We could check
our archive. We have many documents that the mages or dragons would
never keep. Would you like to go now? We can be down there and back
before dinner.”

“Sure. Won’t it
take a while for us to find what we need?”

Yutin got to
her feet. “No, the archivist is already on it. I speak for them;
they hear through me.”

“Handy.”

They left the
house and walked toward the entrance to the Deep’s village. Yutin
muttered. “Less handy when having sex.”

Zzara’s eyes
went wide, and she covered her mouth with her hand. “Oh. That would
be emotionally uncomfortable.”

“Yes,
especially if I wasn’t particularly pleased by the experience.”

“You have sex
if you don’t want to?”

“No, but not
all couplings move the earth. Some start as a tremor and then fade
to nothing.”

“Isn’t that
pointless?”

Yutin led her
through wide tunnels and past members of her clan who smiled as
they passed. “No. There is always a point to pursuing pleasure. You
just might not always catch it.”

Zzara looked
over the alcoves that formed rooms, and none of them had any solid
doors. A flap of leather was all that created a privacy blind.
There was an efficiency to it. Yutin told her about the low-level
connection that all of the Deep had with one another and how they
could use that for privacy or defense.

By the time
they made it to the archive, Zzara had been informed of the
history, the potential, and the plans that the Deep had. When they
got to the archive, her head was spinning.

It was a relief
to open the scrolls on blood splitting or dividing the
blood, and have Yutin read them.

After the hour
of short translations, Zzara really needed a cup of tea. She didn’t
know that she could do that, she didn’t want to try, but if the
right occasion raised its head, she knew she would. There was a
locked in finality to her when she learned of it as if one
final skill that she had been lacking had now been put on display
for her. She had been shown her potential, it was now up to her to
reach it, but reaching that high was going to take a lot of nerve
and a helluva catalyst.

Yutin nodded.
“So, that was interesting.”

They were
walking back to the surface.

“Yeah, I
especially like the little diagram of one being and then two
different ones where the original had been.”

“And the skill
works with so many species.” Yutin chuckled.

“But not humans
or fey. Just the shifters.”

“Well, they are
the largest component of magic-based beings in the world. If not
for this continent, they would have been wiped out, but they
thrived.”

“When in doubt,
run like hell.”

Yutin chuckled.
“Something like that.”

They emerged
into the evening air, and Zzara looked at the gathering of the Deep
near the workshop. “What is that?”

“He found your
mother.”

Her heart
thudded in her chest, and she walked with halting steps toward the
gathering. The dark fey moved away from her as she stepped toward
the wrapped figure lying on the ground.

“Did you
excavate her?”

Emory was next
to the body, and he murmured, “No. They had her in storage. She is
cold.”

Zzara swallowed
and knelt next to her mother’s head, pulling at the wrapping until
the familiar face and spill of crimson hair were visible. “Hey,
Mom. You wouldn’t believe what I have been up to.”

She chuckled
and wiped a tear from her eye. “Right. We need to get you somewhere
with a bit more dignity.”

She looked at
the dark fey surrounding her. “Where would you recommend I put
her?”

They looked at
each other, and Yutin stepped forward. “She is your mother. You
pick the spot. We have minimal interest in the surface world.”

“Right. Of
course. Can you help me to dig when I choose a spot?”

Yutin swallowed
and blinked. “Of course.”

Zzara lifted
her mother in her arms and stood.

Emory murmured.
“I can carry her if you like.”

“No. She and I
are good.”

She thought
about where she wanted her mother to be and smiled, walking to the
far edge of her own home, about fifteen feet from the outer limits
of the dwelling beneath.

“This way, I
can watch out for the plant and see you when you bloom.”

She looked over
at Yutin. “Here, please.”

Silently,
thirty of the dark fey gathered, and they started to dig. They
didn’t bump into each other, and it showed that their link together
was strong.

Zzara stood
with Emory at her side, and she waited for a place to keep her
mother safe as the stars moved overhead. If her people returned to
the soil, that is what was going to happen.

Yutin and the
Deep stepped aside. “It is ready, Zzara.”

Zzara walked
toward the grave and hopped into it with her burden in her arms.
The wrap wasn’t natural, and she didn’t want it on her mother as
she went to her final rest.

Zzara took her
blade out, and she sliced at the wrap to release her mother. They
had done an autopsy, but the stitched incision was something Zzara
was prepared for. The small charm that was pressed to her mother’s
abdomen was different. She flipped it up and out of the grave,
continuing to cut until the pale skin glowed in the dimming
moonlight.

The shreds of
material were also thrown skyward, and Emory caught it.

Zzara folded
her mother’s hands over her chest, kissed her forehead, and said
the goodbye that she hadn’t been able to say the first time.

“Emory, can you
give me a hand?”

He leaned over
and extended his arms. She clasped his forearms, and he pulled her
up and out of the hole.

She sighed and
looked at one of the mounds of silt. With a grunt, she shoved it
forward, and her mother’s face was covered. She went around the
hole, pushing and slowly concealing the form that had once been so
alive and vibrant.

When she
collapsed and sobbed, the Deep came forward and finished filling in
the pit.

The completed
burial had taken them nearly to dawn. Yutin came over, pressed her
shoulder, and said, “We will see you at sundown.”

She nodded and
swallowed. Words weren’t going to come out of her raw throat.

Emory stood
next to her as the sun came up. It was his quiet and reassuring
presence that helped her brace herself for the rest of the day. It
was not going to be an easy set of tasks laid out before her.

She knelt at
the graveside for another two hours before she nodded and got to
her feet, wobbling a little. “Right. I need a quick nap, and then,
I have to change clothes and call my scepter.”

He seemed
surprised. “Why?”

“Because that
charm was a tracking charm, and they will be here in about four
hours, possibly more. It activated when I touched it.”

Emory blinked.
“I didn’t know that’s what it was. I thought it was a piece of
jewellery.”

She snorted.
“My mom didn’t wear any. Can I see it?”

He handed it to
her. The wadded, shining fabric was in his other hand.

She examined
the charm and nodded. “Interesting glyph and weird that it is
metal, but ah. I get it now.”

She turned it
around, and there were blades sticking out. “It is trying to take
my blood.”

“How did you
manage to avoid it?”

“They wanted to
cut me, ergo it was an attack, and so my protections have kicked
in.” She groaned. “I am going to have to deal with him, but I do
need a nap.”

“Him?”

“My father. He
has always been after money and power. Now that I have been exposed
as a very desirable commodity, he suddenly wants to claim me. Well,
he wants to claim my power and broker me. Well, it isn’t him, but
it is his mother. I don’t think my father has much ambition at all.
He simply does as he is told if it is to his benefit.”

Emory walked
with her as she started for her door. “You would not be upset if he
passed on?”

She thought
about it. “I might. I don’t know. But I do know that we can’t
continue as we are. It is far too dangerous.”

He walked her
to her door, and he left her, mentioning that he would dispose of
the artificial fabric.

Zzara walked to
her bedroom, scrubbed her hands, and washed her face before lying
down in her bed, fully clothed. She had to remain in her feathery
garb, she was having guests in a few hours.


Chapter
Seven

 


 


There was a feeling of
pressure on her mind when she woke, the slight ripple through the
ring of pebbles she had set around the perimeter of Horcross early
the day before. Not every ward was complicated. Sometimes a line of
stones placed with intent could warn of incoming visitors.

She found her
camping food in the chiller, had a sandwich, and grabbed a glass of
water. She wouldn’t be able to do much if she didn’t manage to take
care of herself.

When her food
was done, she walked out to the workshop to check on her spell.

A new monitor
was on duty.

“Hello.”

He inclined his
head. “Madam dragon. Your spell has turned a liquid crimson.”

She walked over
and looked at the bowl. It had reduced by a third. “Right on
schedule.”

Zzara looked up
at the man calmly kneeling on the counter, in the daywear of the
Deep. “What is your name?”

“Thobin.”

“Do your people
volunteer, or are you assigned to this?”

He chuckled.
“We volunteer. The seeders are busy with next season’s crop, so for
the rest of us, there is not much to do.”

“Good. There
might be a bit of a ruckus outside today. Just don’t be
distracted.”

“My only task
is this today.” He inclined his head and kept his gaze on the
colour shift in the bowl. “I will remain at my station for the next
four hours until my shift replacement arrives.”

Zzara nodded.
“Thank you. Things are going to get a little noisy, but I am going
to keep them away from the workshop.”

“Do you need me
to summon the mage?”

“No. She
doesn’t need to be involved. Consequences and results are
completely on me today. Thank you for your service.” She bowed to
him, and then, she headed outside. Her guests had nearly
arrived.

When she was
outside the workshop, she carefully closed the door and made sure
that the wards were in place. It might not stop her father, but it
would stop those that were with him.

She looked at
the incoming dragons and sighed. Of course, he wouldn’t come alone.
Not even to face his daughter.

Emory emerged
from wherever it was that he was when he wasn’t at her side. “Would
you like my help?”

“Please. I can
deal with my father, but the others are free for you to play
with.”

He chuckled.
“Excellent.”

She paused.
“You can take them on, can’t you?”

He lifted one
of her hands to his lips and pressed a quick kiss. “Yes, yes, I
can.”

Zzara was a
little surprised, but she turned to watch the dragons thud to a
landing and stomp toward her.

She looked at
the dark figure walking toward her, and she waited while the muddy
green, grey, and dirty red dragons formed up behind him.

He extended his
clawed hand and nodded for her to climb into it.

“Greetings,
Father. Welcome to Horcross.” She stretched her right arm out and
beckoned, and her scepter tore through space to thwack into her
palm.

The dragon
snorted, and his head bowed to his hand.

“Oh, no. I am
not putting myself into your clutches, Father. And you will have to
come out to try and convince me otherwise.”

She stood and
smiled as he thought it over. His dragon shivered and shook as it
shrank into his human form.

“Zzara, I need
you to come with me.” Her father stepped toward her.

She chuckled,
and a bitter taste surged in her mouth. “This—my life—is no longer
about what you need. If that is all you came for, you can leave
now.”

Emory stepped
up next to her. He didn’t say anything, but his presence was
welcome.

“Who is he?”
Her father paused in place a dozen feet from her.

“He is a
friend. A guard assigned by the diamond dragon. He has been very
supportive.”

Emory’s lips
quirked.

“Where did you
find that beast?”

She was
surprised at his sudden change of mood. “Beast?”

“The monster
that ripped into the morgue to take your mother.”

Monster?
Interesting. “Ah, that was Emory. I had suspected that he was a
bit of a more exotic creature, but it is nice that you found him so
terrifying.”

Her father’s
face turned crimson. “I never said I was afraid.”

She chuckled.
“You didn’t have to. When you are afraid or insecure, you get
aggressive. Mom had a talent for calming you down, but it was
normally because she had been called out for healing when you
wanted her with you that caused the issue.”

Zzara cocked
her head. “Did you know she wasn’t human when you set her up in
that cottage?”

He paled. “How
did you know?”

“The mages
needed me to take a diagnostic for their peace of mind. As I am not
human, not all dragon, and definitely part creature, it became
fairly obvious that it was my mother that was not human. So, you
knew.” She flexed her fingers on her scepter. Behind her father,
the other dragons were getting impatient.

“I knew. She
promised me a child of pure blood. A son. I got you. If you had
been male, I would have been able to marry her.”

Zzara winced at
his words, and then, she analyzed his posture. “You just keep
lying, Father. I wonder what your dragon thinks of your attitude.
The dragons are usually honourable creatures of benign instinct on
their own.”

Her father’s
face went to pure anger. He hated being questioned and despised
being caught in a lie. “How dare you!”

She watched the
dragons behind him shift, and she could see Emory tense.

Everything
kicked off at once. The dragons lunged over her father, and Emory
shifted to stop them.

She was staring
at the huge feathered serpent that was pushing the dragons back,
the coils narrowly missed her.

Her father
grabbed her, and she stared at him as he tried to dig his nails
into her arm. She clutched her scepter, and the light from the star
burned his eyes.

He screamed and
fell back. “What did you do?”

“What I have
not been able to do until she died, Father. I have defied you.” She
cocked her head. “You are probably permanently blind.”

“What did you
do?”

She chuckled.
“My first spell was to banish the darkness so that I could always
have light when I needed it. As we didn’t know what I was at the
time, I used a standard spell for a mage caster. You got to look
into the light of my very own star that came when I called.”

“It is still
burning.” He opened his eyes, and the white film covered the solid
black that was the precursor of her own eye colour.

The coils of
Emory were still twisting and pulsing around her. The sound of
shrieking dragons sounded when they weren’t talking.

She thought
about giving him one chance and before she could talk herself out
of it, she asked, “Would you like me to heal you?”

His head turned
toward her. “You would do that?”

“I might. Will
you swear to leave and not return? That is the price for your
vision.”

He paused and
said, “Yes.”

He was lying,
but she had to give him this one chance to correct his behaviour.
He might come to his senses.

She took the
chatelaine and lifted the pin, pricking her finger, and as he sat
there with his eyes wide, she squeezed one drop per eye.

The healing was
immediate. He leaned back, looked around, and flinched when the
feathered body came too close for his comfort. “What is he?”

She shrugged
and licked the last of the blood off her finger. “I have no clue. I
will ask him what the word for it is when he finishes chasing off
your companions.”

Her father
stood up, and she held her scepter at the ready.

“I will leave
you now. I apologize for...” He trailed off.

“The attack?
The intrusion? The insults? The lies? Or for putting a tracking
charm in the wraps around my mother’s body so you could find me.”
Zzara tensed slightly. “Why didn’t you bury her?”

He blinked and
backed away, narrowly missing Emory’s coil. Her feathered serpent
had to be nearly a kilometer long.

“Why, Father?
Why keep her from the earth?”

“I was trying
to trap you.”

“Thank you for
the truth and the knowledge that she gave you nearly twenty-two
years and you were still using her as bait. You are a very
revolting man. Get out of my city, and do not return unless you
want to see what else I have learned about blood dragons.”

He pushed
against the length of the coil to get away from her, and Zzara
backed up, putting another length of serpent between her and her
father. When he transformed and flew off, his battered companions
followed.

Zzara walked
over to some rubble and sighed as she sat down. Emory’s huge head
moved and angled until he was staring at her with one rainbow eye
that was the size of half her body.

“So, this is
the mystery shape. Nice. Good to know.”

His coils
reached skyward in every colour of the rainbow with a black crest
and ruff around the serpent’s head. He was large enough to threaten
a small town. No wonder the dragons had been outmatched. They
simply couldn’t get a good angle for attack.

He stared at
her with his eye, and then, his form moved in a frantic gathering
of feathers and writhing coils. A moment later, he was
straightening up in front of her.

“Well, that is
certainly impressive.” She chuckled.

“Thank you. You
let him leave?”

She sighed.
“Yes. He will be back. He will sneak up on me and try to take me
with him.”

“You are
sure?”

She nodded. He
sat next to her on the rubble.

There was
silence between them.

“If you are
sure he will come for you, why did you let him go?”

“Because
nothing he did today is worth what I will do to him next time.
There aren’t a lot of options. I don’t want him tied to me via
blood or via the enchantment of the blood. Breaking him physically
would just enrage him. He would be far worse the next time if I let
him live. So, it is either kill him or make another—equally
devastating—choice. Gee, having this particular designation is a
laugh a minute.”

Emory took her
hand. “You will adapt to it. It is a huge power right now, but your
soul will rise to the challenge. It has at every step of the way so
far.”

She sighed
again and leaned her head against his shoulder. She just wanted a
few minutes of quiet before everything blew up in her face again.
Just a few minutes.

 


* * * *

 


Matron Byall watched
her son and the men from the valley organization land in the yard
of the manor. The repair crews had left for the day. The manor was
nearly complete again, and now, she was going to face the little
bitch who was the cause of all the uproar.

Her son walked
toward her, and his shoulders were slumped. The other men looked as
if thousands of bees had stung them.

“What
happened?” She rapped it out. “You found her, didn’t you?”

“Yes, Mother.
We found her. She was waiting, and she now knows what she is, and
she has been learning magic. She blinded me, and then, she healed
me.”

Matron Byall
snorted. “Nonsense. Why would she do that?”

He muttered as
he passed her. “Because she has her mother’s heart, and she knows
me. I am the only parent she has left. She is weak.”

Matron Byall
nodded and smiled. “Weak? We can work with that.”

She watched her
son slink into the house, and the others followed him, muttering
about cool baths.

So, her bastard
granddaughter was weak, was she? She could definitely work with
that.


Chapter
Eight

 


 


After the sun had
shifted in the sky, she asked, “So, what are you?”

“A
Quetzalcoatl. We pop up slightly less often than the blood dragons
do.”

“We?”

“I am not the
first, I will not be the last. The Quetzalcoatl is always born to a
family descended from the Toltecs. The family is always shifters,
and they are in an area away from cities and others who might
comment on the new manifestation. My kind appears when cities need
to rise. Horcross is apparently that city.”

Zzara sat up
and sighed. “So, you would be here without me?”

He laughed.
“No. You are the reason this city is going to rise. My kind are
normally associated with the sun, so I will guard you during
daylight, and the Deep will guard you at night.”

“So, I
am building the city?”

He chuckled.
“More or less. You will bring together those who need a city to be
what they are when they don’t quite fit.”

“You are sure
about that?”

Emory chuckled.
“Yes. Yes, I am. My serpent feels it.”

She turned, and
one of the feathers brushed her cheek. “Are these feathers
yours?”

“They are. I
will spare you the convoluted manner in which I extracted
those.”

“Oh. Right. No
fingers.” She chuckled.

“Yes, but the
size is rather nice when it comes to facing down dragons.”

She laughed.
“Yeah. Were you biting them?”

“Spitting a bit
of venom. They will survive, but they are going to be swollen.”

She sighed. “I
think I need some food and another nap.”

He laughed. “I
think you deserve some rest.”

He helped her
up with a hand on her forearm, and then, he let her go as they
walked.

“So, what are
the feathers for?”

“They tell me
what you are feeling.”

“So, when I
panic, you come running?”

He nodded.
“Yes. They work better than me staying in earshot. I can move
quickly when I need to.”

They walked to
her quarters, and she glanced at him. “Where do you go when you
sleep?”

“I have a
cavern set aside for my own use. The Deep set it up for me before
you arrived.”

“Why didn’t you
just have them put a guest bedroom into my house when they were
creating it?”

“My kind do not
have a good history when it comes to dealing with maidens in a
private setting. Especially ones who can be considered priestesses
of earth or sky. I will maintain my distance until we begin a
courtship.”

She chuckled.
“Will we?”

“You may find
another, but once I begin a courtship, I am rather
single-minded.”

Zzara looked at
him and his serious expression. “When I decide on a course of
action, I carry it through.”

He smiled. “I
have noticed. Good. So, we are both bullheaded. I can’t imagine how
that could go wrong.”

“Well, I am
heading for a nap and a shower, perhaps not in that order.”

He nodded. “I
will be nearby if you need me.”

As Zzara went
inside, she knew that it was true. She went to take a shower and
carefully put the feathered vest outside, next to the wardrobe.
Suddenly, she wasn’t keen to have it in the room when she was
naked.

 


She sat up and
yawned a few hours later. Her nap had taken her through most of the
day, and now, she wanted to check on her spell. She needed to get
ready for the final phase.

She got dressed
and put on her daily standard of leggings, her black shirt, and
matching vest. She opened the braid she had slept in and let her
damp hair dry out.

Humming to
herself, she walked into her living area, and she stretched. She
heated up one of the cans of camping food that she had brought
along and ate it quickly. Canned stew was not her favourite, but
she didn’t have anyone cooking for her, nor any place to go
shopping for food. She washed her dishes, drank some water, and
headed for the workshop. If the spell were heading into purple, she
would nearly be there.

She went out,
and the red of the sun made her lift her chin. That was her colour.
She headed over to the workshop and met Althu again.

“How is it
today?”

Althu chuckled.
“It is heading into a rich purple.”

Zzara walked up
and took a peek. The dark swirling purple was exactly where it
should be. “Nice. I am just going to verify that the mold is good,
and then, I can do the pour tomorrow morning.”

Althu looked at
her. “I thought that the spell didn’t complete until tomorrow
night.”

“It doesn’t. It
is going to go from purple to black then to grey, and I will have
to watch it for the moment the first swirl of silver appears. That
is when I pour it into the frame. It will do the last of its
processing as it becomes a flat sheet.”

“That is
fascinating.”

Zzara looked
around and found what she was seeking. The item wrapped in black
was large enough to crawl through sideways. She set it out on the
worktable on the far side of the watcher, and she set it up and
checked it for level.

When she was
done, she covered the frame with the cloth.

She finished
pleasantries with Althu, headed back to her quarters, and found one
of the notebooks she had brought along. She had an idea for a
city-building spell, and she had a quiet evening to spend working
on it.

She sat with
her notebook, drawing Horcross as she would wish it to be, and
then, she tried to think of the ingredients that would be necessary
to get the ambient magic in the world to shape something out of
that. Iron would be needed for strength. Hematite for drawing in
people, and mint for keeping the air sweet and fresh. She doodled
around the edges of the page and decided that a walk would be a
good idea.

Zzara walked to
the edge of the ruins and climbed onto one of the broken buildings.
She looked over the shattered city and tried to imagine what had
caused it. It was more than just the abandonment of the empty
space. Something had smashed its way through the space to take down
anything that could have been a shelter.

Yutin walked up
to her and cocked her head. “Is there anything you need?”

“No. Am I not
allowed to be alone?”

Yutin smiled
slightly. “You are allowed and encouraged to go anywhere, above or
below. You have simply had a very stressful day with your parental
issues.”

“What a lovely
way to phrase it.” She looked up at the stars and sighed. “I feel
that there is something I need to do, but I don’t know what it
is.”

Yutin walked
closer. “Is the voice inside you or outside you?”

“Inside.”

“Is it your
dragon? I hear they can be chatty.”

“No, she’s
good. She enjoyed the confrontation earlier. Did you know that
Emory was so big?”

Yutin laughed.
“Yes. We have seen him a few times, but he appears to be one of the
creatures who can disappear from view if he wishes it. Once he has
finished his transformation, he is usually gone.”

“Ah. Well, that
is something, I guess.”

They were quiet
for a moment, and then, Zzara asked, “Do you know what crushed
Horcross?”

“Well, it was a
few hundred years ago—before my time—but I believe that it was a
living storm of magic. I would have to ask the elders. One of them
might be old enough to have seen it happen.”

“So, your folk
live for centuries?”

“Yes. If
everything goes well, we do.” Yutin smiled. “There is one elder who
is willing to speak on what happened here.”

“You know
that... oh, of course. I keep forgetting about that.” Zzara shook
her head. “When can I speak with them?”

“Right now. You
also have not eaten yet this evening, so you can visit our communal
hall. The discussion can occur there.”

Zzara climbed
down from her perch and smiled at the speaker. “Lead the way,
please.”

“You did well
today. Thobin mentioned that you warned him something was up. That
was very kind.”

“I thought it
only fair.”

“How were you
so well prepared?”

Zzara chuckled.
“I cheated. The smallest bit of stone can be used to broadcast a
field until it strikes something, from all directions. If you put
the intent to watch in that stone and leave one every few meters
around the perimeter of the city, you can make a very effective
early-warning system.”

“How far out
were they before you knew?”

“About half an
hour.”

Yutin made a
low whistle. “That is impressive.”

“It is a nice,
passive, alert system. You can’t even tell it is there.”

“What kind of
ingredients were involved?”

“Just a little
blood, sweat, and tears.”

Yutin knew that
she was being literal, and the subject was dropped.

They walked
into the cavern entrance, and the smell of roasted vegetables and
the occasional waft of meat came to her nostrils.

Zzara enjoyed
the smells and the glow from the veins of minerals and crystals in
the walls. The moss that clustered at the edge of the walkway had
its own soft glow, and it was very easy to walk through the caverns
following her nose.

The common area
held about half of the population, and one segment was set apart
and near the fire. A man with white hair sat there, his hair
streaked with the blood-red that had taken over the rest.

Yutin walked
through the crowd, smiling at some of the folk who stopped their
meals to stare. “Elder Uhrman, thank you for speaking with
her.”

The elder had a
cup of tea next to him, and he sipped at it before he looked Zzara
in the eye.

He spoke in the
language of the Deep, and he asked, “You are asking about the wave
of destruction?”

She cocked her
head at him. “I am.”

When she
switched from her common tongue to theirs, Uhrman smiled. “Sit.
Yutin, get us something to eat. Your dragon and your grandfather
are hungry.”

Zzara sat next
to the elder, and when the food was brought to them, he began to
speak.


Chapter Nine

 


 


The food was lightly
spiced, very pretty, and Zzara couldn’t identify any of it. Uhrman
dove in with an expression of delight in his features. The folk of
the Deep didn’t wrinkle, but they weathered. They lost the
brightness of youth and faded.

“Why do you
want to know about what happened?” He switched his language to
Continent Common.

“I want to know
so that I can prepare if the magic that will be used will go
sideways. If magic destroyed the city, then it lurks in the soil
and stone.”

“What would
happen if you cast a spell and it snagged in the magic?” He asked
her with an amused smile.

“It could blow
the top six inches off the surface where Horcross used to be.”

“Ah, that would
be annoying. All right. This was a dueling ground between mages and
dragons.”

Zzara’s mouth
opened in shock. “What?”

“You heard me.
Now eat, it is getting cold.”

She picked up
her three-tined fork and dug in. It really was quite good.

He asked while
she ate. “Does that make things harder for you?”

She shook her
head slowly. “No, it makes them easier for me. Now, the city was
already empty, correct?”

“Yes.”

“And the city
dwellers left because the water disappeared.”

Uhrman quirked
his lips. “Yes.”

She narrowed
her eyes. “Did they know you were here?”

He grinned
happily. “No.”

She sighed and
kept eating. The heat of the spices was slowly compounding. “So,
you dried them out.”

“We did.”

“And if I start
a city here? If I invite those who have ended up with no family or
no city to call their own? Will we find water?”

He looked at
her. “Will you pay us to assist in the city’s upkeep?”

She cocked her
head and glanced over at Yutin. The speaker was staring at them in
surprise and looking very uneasy at the subject matter.

“What do you
think would be fair?” She asked him slyly.

“One drop of
blood per year delivered to the speaker.”

“One every five
years, and I will help with the healing of anyone who suffers an
untimely injury.”

“Untimely?”

“If you are six
hundred years old or more and you fade away one night, that is
natural. If you were helping us move some stones and one fell on
your head or arm, I would heal you. That is what I mean by
untimely.”

He smiled. “I
will put it to the other elders, and the speaker will have the
answer to you by dawn.”

“Excellent.
Now, tell me about the battles. What kind of dragons, what kind of
mages, and were there any creatures involved?”

He nodded and
began to regale her with tales of duels in the dust. She smiled,
gasped, and laughed, finally feeling that she still needed to do
something.

“I do not mean
to be rude, Elder Uhrman, but I have to do something. I think I
just realized what it is.”

Yutin got to
her feet. “Do you need me?”

“No. Enjoy your
meal. I just have to finish the spell and then talk to my mother. I
have left something unsaid.”

Understanding
lit Yutin’s eyes. “I see. I will remain at a distance then.”

“Thank you. And
please thank those who prepared dinner. It was lovely.”

Two men and a
woman stood up from next to the cooking hearth, and they bowed. She
inclined her head in return, and then, she made her way to the
surface and the tasks she had set herself.

She returned to
the workshop and grinned at Althu. “I thought you would be off duty
by now.”

“I wanted to
see this and record everything.”

Zzara looked at
the mix and watched it. It was grey, and there were tiny bubbles of
silver coming through.

“My timing is
bizarrely appropriate.”

“I was just
about to have someone fetch you. I saw the first silver bubble
three minutes ago.”

“It’s fine. We
have half an hour before the silver takes over and starts to set.”
She flipped the cover off the prepared frame and verified once
again that it was level.

The mix had
bubbled to a third of the original volume, and the silver began to
slowly appear with more and more movement.

They didn’t
speak, they just watched the spell in its final stage of being a
liquid, and when the mix began to swirl clockwise, Zzara quickly
lifted the bowl and poured the contents into the frame. The
swirling continued for two minutes, and then, the motion stopped,
and the mirror began to take shape.

Zzara stepped
back, and she exhaled slowly. “Eighteen more hours, and it will be
cured and ready to use.”

Althu stared.
“I didn’t think it was going to actually work.”

Zzara laughed.
“Neither did I.”

They giggled
together, and Zzara felt the joy of a small sliver of success. This
was her original creation. She hadn’t picked it out of a book or
seen it on a scroll. She had an idea and had done the research to
make it happen. It was a first.

Her scepter had
been the result of a normal spell that had been supercharged by her
bloodlines. The copying mirror was going to be in a class by
itself.

Once she had
finished chuckling, she carefully covered the setting surface with
a flat piece of wood. “And now, there is nothing to see until I
open it.”

Althu sighed.
“Right. I will continue my vigil now, but if the speaker sends me
relief, that would be great.”

Zzara patted
her on the shoulder and smiled. “I will see what I can do.”

She stretched
before she left and went out to complete the second of the tasks
that were beating at her mind.

She closed the
door to the workshop behind her and walked to her mother’s
grave.

The dirt was
quiet, the same charcoal silt that was everywhere else in Horcross.
There was a bit of soil from feet beneath where she was standing,
but the mix was still. There was no life to it.

“Hi, Mom. This
isn’t how I imagined our final conversation, but you are in the
ground now, and your body can do what it will do. You are resting
now, and that is the last and only gift left that I can give
you.”

She inhaled and
picked up her chatelaine. “Once, hundreds of years ago, this place
was a battleground, a dueling site where creatures and dragons and
mages could come and attack each other without fear of witnesses.
When they fought, they shed magic. That magic ended up in the soil.
That same soil is packed around you.”

She knelt and
touched the dirt. “This is your final resting place, and no one is
going to interfere with that. So, as I have been looking into what
your people are and how they work, I have found out that they go
into the soil, and the family moves in around them. Since your
family is far away, I am going to boost the signal for you, to help
you become part of them once again.”

She lifted her
hand up, freed the blade, and slashed it across her fingertips. She
flicked out the bright drops over the entire span of her burial.
“This blood is to call your family, the hedge fey. They will come
to you and treat you as their own once again. This blood is waking
them and pulling at them, and waking your cold body and bringing
your buried body into bloom. Whatever would normally happen over
weeks and months will happen overnight. My last gift to you, Mom,
is helping your afterlife go according to plan and tradition.
Here’s hoping that your people forget their snit and come to
celebrate your life.”

She finished
flicking enough blood to trade for a lifetime of support from the
Deep, and she smiled, making a face at the thought of being a
living commodity.

She made a
fist, and the bleeding slowed and stopped. The skin healed quickly.
The ground under her feet hummed slightly, and the blood spread
across the surface of the burial site. This is where she wanted her
power, so this is where it would be.

The sense of
insistent urgency faded, and she took a few steps back and sat
down. She didn’t speak to her mother, but she felt the pulse of the
call running through the earth and summoning her mother’s
people.

Aylona Acular
deserved to have that call answered.

When her hand
had completely healed itself, she got up and returned to her house.
The dawn was still a few hours away, but if the spell completed,
she was going to need all her energy. She had a personal library to
build up after all.

She washed off
the remaining blood and pulled on her nightdress before taking her
design book with her to bed. She designed a library as the center
of the city and continued to spread out in a spiral that reached
the outer edge of Horcross and left plenty of room for expansion in
the same pattern. Walkways cut across the spiral and allowed
relatively easy access from the outer rim to the inner core.

She was smiling
as she let herself go to sleep. Her day had been very productive.
She had earned her rest.

 


Emory was
sitting in the chair next to her bed and reading a book. “Ah, you
are awake.”

She rubbed her
eyes and sat up. “Why are you in here?”

“The Deep were
worried. They smelled blood on the wind.”

She stretched
and yawned. “I thought Yutin was watching me.”

“She had to
attend a meeting of the elders. They felt that tremendous power had
been released.”

She nodded.
“That would have been me properly memorializing my mother. There is
one chance to call her people, so I used it.”

He looked at
her and raised his brows. “You called them?”

“I did.”

“How?”

“With blood. My
blood over the churned soil of Horcross.”

He nodded. “I
see.”

She smiled
brightly. “Now, I just have to wait and see if they answer.”

“Are you
expecting them to?”

She shrugged.
“Not particularly, but there is always a chance. A choice made in
anger should not be the last memory of her.”

Emory inclined
his head. “I agree.”

“Good because
it is done. I sent out the call, and if they answer, I will tell
them about her last twenty-one years if they wish to know.” She
wiggled her toes and frowned. “Why are you here?”

“I followed the
scent of blood.”

“You thought I
was injured?”

“I had to keep
the folk of the Deep from gathering. Your blood is like catnip, it
promises so much.”

“I thought you
said they were worried?”

“They were.
They thought you might have injured yourself. It was an emotional
day.”

She stared at
him. “So, they think my answer to an emotional storm is to injure
myself? Great.”

She got up,
stalked to her wardrobe, and pulled out her last set of clean
clothing. “Lovely. I am going to have to go back to Rekker to do
laundry.”

He didn’t say
anything.

She took a
shower and combed her hair into a straight and solid wave. When she
emerged from the bathroom, Emory was gone. Sighing in relief, she
walked into the living space and stopped when she saw him making
breakfast.

She didn’t
speak, but she sat when he nodded toward the table. He carefully
poured water over an inverted porcelain cone, and she smelled
coffee in the room.

Five minutes
later, she had eggs, toast, coffee, and a very quiet Emory sitting
across from her.

“I will make it
clear to the Deep that you will not injure yourself. It is just
that they know how your mother passed.”

“It isn’t
hereditary. She was in a situation that she felt she couldn’t get
out of, and she wanted to make sure that I wasn’t restrained by
loyalty to her or my father. It was very effective as a tool, but I
still wish she hadn’t done it.” She made her way through
breakfast.

“I will make it
clear.”

“No, I will
make it clear. I have done what I have done to protect myself, to
keep myself alive. I would not have fought this hard if I hadn’t
actually wanted to give up. There were plenty of opportunities for
me to simply give in. That isn’t what my mother wanted for me.”

“You are doing
it for her?”

She chuckled.
“I am doing it for myself. I will make myself independent, I will
stand tall, and I will not give in to any of the Byall family
machinations.”

He smiled.
“That is music to my ears.”

She finished
her coffee and got to her feet. “Well, with that out of the way,
let’s do the dishes, and then, I want to check on my spell. I am
sure that Aeli is beyond curious.”

“That sounds
delightful. I will dry.”

They spent four
minutes with the dishes, and then, they were on their way to the
workshop. It was time to see if the new start to her life was as
easy as she thought it would be.


Chapter Ten

 


 


The mirror was still
hot, but it had settled into a stable form. It was time to open the
door once again.

She moved the
stones into position and activated them. The doorway flashed into
being, and on the other side was Aeli, sitting at her worktable and
reading.

“Well, it seems
to be stable.” Zzara just got it out when Aeli wrapped her arms
around her in a bone-cracking hug.

“I was so
worried. I have heard that your father headed over to
Horcross.”

“You have very
big ears. Yes, he was here. He is now gone,” she spoke through the
squeezing.

“Are you all
right?”

Zzara inhaled
and gently pried her friend away. “Yes. I am getting there. I hate
to ask this, but I need to come over to wash my laundry. Black
isn’t that forgiving when you are sweating and dirty.”

Aeli smiled.
“Of course. We can also get the rest of your stuff together and
move it over. Are you going to stay in Horcross?”

“Yes, if it
isn’t too much of a problem. I am really finding my feet
there.”

“If we keep the
portal open, it will be easier for you to stock up on what you
need. When do you want to start shopping?” Aeli’s eyes lit up.

Zzara laughed.
“In a few days. I need to get my clothes and any books you are
willing to part with.”

Aeli chuckled.
“Can we leave the doorway open?”

“If you like.”
Zzara looked at her. “It worked. The spell seems to have set.”

Aeli blinked.
“Seriously? Is it usable?”

“It is hot. We
have to let it sit for the next six hours or so. That is just a
guess.”

Her friend
nodded. “You generally have a pretty accurate guessing
strategy.”

“I also have a
plan that I want your input on. Maybe Grand Master Mage Warrok’s as
well.”

Aeli raised her
brows. “Should I get him now?”

“No. This is
just a mental exercise right now.” It wasn’t, but Aeli could find
that out later.

“Great. Did you
eat, or did you want something?”

“Emory made me
breakfast.”

Aeli smiled
slightly. “Did he?”

“Yes. It was
the least he could do after he insulted me. That is another matter.
Come on through, and I will show you the progress on the
mirror.”

Aeli did not
need to be asked twice.

Thobin was
crouched on duty, and Aeli didn’t see him until Zzara made the
introductions. “Aelemilial Warrok, this is Thobin. He and other
volunteer members of the Deep have been keeping notes as to the
progression of colour. Anyone who attempts the spell in the future
will have a clear path to watch for.”

Aeli smiled and
inclined her head. “I am slightly surprised to see you out and
about during daylight.”

Thobin
chuckled. “This is once-in-a-thousand-years magic. We are all
delighted to have witnessed it.”

Aeli grinned.
“Me too, but this is an exceptional era.”

“It is an
honour to meet you, Mage Warrok.” Thobin remained kneeling on the
counter.

“May I ask,
what are you monitoring?” Aeli looked over at the covered
mirror.

“Heat. It is
not cooling at the rate of glass, nor metal, nor wood. The
ingredients have created something completely new and fascinating.
I have been very pleased to be a part of this process. Once it is
complete, we will take our recorded information and present it to
Miss Zzara. She can add it to her records of the spell and have a
complete set of cause and effect.”

Zzara smiled.
“I think I am going to keep the ingredients and the observations
far apart. I might need to have the books created for me because I
am worried about the mage guild, but it isn’t a common thing. Most
can get the books they want, as they want them.”

Aeli frowned.
“You won’t put the spell in the archive?”

Zzara looked at
her. “Do you really think I should? The spell will find its way to
those who need it.”

Aeli nodded. “I
will think about it.”

“If you
honestly think that it is the best thing to do, I will do it, but
putting that much power at the touch of some of the mages that I
have met over the last few weeks would be terrifying.” Zzara
murmured it as she went to the experiment that was now as hot as an
object removed from an oven.

She got the
leather gloves that she kept for this purpose and lifted the top
layer, setting it to the side.

Aeli examined
the silver surface, and she smiled. “I can see myself.”

“Good. So, the
mirror part is working.”

Aeli nodded
that Zzara could cover the experiment, and when it was set, they
walked outside.

“Why is it
still so hot? My calculations should have had it ready to use by
now.”

Zzara chuckled.
“I added an extra incantation. It is locating every magical tome on
the earth. It should be done near sundown.”

Aeli blinked.
“Every magical tome?”

“Every one that
exists, whether folks know where it is or not. My mom used to talk
about an herbal that she remembered hearing about as a child. If
there is a copy of it somewhere in the world, I want my own copy of
it.”

“If it works,
let me know.”

“I will. Now, I
need to show you something I have been planning.” Zzara was
overtaken by eagerness.

Aeli chuckled
and said, “Lead the way.”

They walked
through the ruins, and Zzara led her to her home.

“This is your
home?”

“It is now.
Come in and have a seat. I will get my notebook.”

She left Aeli
in the living quarters and went to get her notebook. When she got
back, she held up her book and smiled. “Let me know if you think
this is possible.”

Aeli took the
book, and she flipped through it, noting the ingredient scribbles
in the margins. “You... this is amazing, but you will need a ton of
power for it.”

Zzara cackled.
“That is just it. This place used to be a battleground. A dueling
ground for all comers.”

“All?”

“Mages,
dragons, fey, creatures, shifters of all kinds. They all came here
to beat the hell out of each other.”

Aeli gave her a
slow smile. “You are going to use that residual magic to build a
city?”

“I am. I will
jump-start it with blood, but it should go fairly smoothly. It is
going to be big, and I am going to be tired. That much I can
already guess.” She chuckled.

Aeli nodded and
looked at the overview drawing. “A spiral?”

“Yes. It will
slow the progression of vehicles, but the pathways allow for plenty
of walking. Anyone who wants to get to the center of town will only
be ten minutes away at the furthest.”

“I like it.
What is this part in the middle?”

Zzara looked
down. “Ah, the graveyard. My mom is already buried there, so I
thought it would be a good place to start.”

“Your
mother?”

“Emory went and
got her. That is how my father found me. He put a tracker in the
wrappings they had her in.”

Aeli sighed. “I
am so sorry that I wasn’t here.”

“It is fine. I
could have opened the door if I wanted you here. Some things have
to be done on your own. Fighting my father was one of them.”

“Did he come
alone?”

“No.”

“How did you
fend them all off?”

She sighed. “I
didn’t. Emory lived up to his job title.”

“Oh. So, you
have seen his shifted form?”

“I have.”

Aeli leaned
forward. “What is he?”

Zzara laughed.
“He is very big. I don’t think a description could do him justice.
You have to see him for yourself.”

Aeli sighed.
“Fine. Oh, Eltrinia has been by. She would like to take you to see
the curator.”

“Why?”

“Don’t even
ask. The curator knows things past and present. She is a very scary
dragon.”

“Oh. Well, I am
waiting for my mother’s people to arrive.”

“You have been
very busy.”

Zzara snorted
and filled in the parts that Aeli had missed. The burial of her
mother, the understanding of the hedge fey, and that her mother’s
people had been summoned. When they would show up was the only
question.

Aeli nodded.
“You should meet with the curator first. Eltrinia can have you
there and back in an hour. It could all be done today.”

“You seem eager
to have me go.”

“The curator
doesn’t request people lightly. If she wants to see you, it is
rather important.”

Zzara nodded.
“Right. I will just give her a call.”

She went to her
room and checked her com unit. There was enough power to call
Eltrinia, and the bright, cheerful anticipation of the other woman
sounded forced until Zzara turned around and saw her standing in
her room.

“Oh. Hi!” Zzara
was caught off guard and still speaking into the com.

Eltrinia put
her own handset in her pocket. “Are you willing to go right
now?”

“Let me just
tell Aeli.”

“Of course.
This is a nice place. I love the ceiling. They did a wonderful job.
The Deep really know how to support a ceiling.”

Zzara didn’t
know what to say to that.

Aeli agreed to
remain, and she wanted to flip through the book and make some of
her own notes on city building.

Eltrinia
grinned. “She is waiting for us in the tearoom. Take my hand.”

The moment that
Zzara made contact, they were gone.


Chapter
Eleven

 


 


The curator was a woman
who was both young and old, tall and small, and had a face that
defied description.

“Zzara Orlem.
How lovely to see you. Please, be seated.”

Eltrinia walked
around and sat next to the curator on her right, leaving Zzara
walking to the left.

“Curator, thank
you for the chatelaine. It has been most helpful.”

The curator
smiled. “It goes from free female blood dragon to free female blood
dragon. It was only right that you finally got possession of
it.”

“Wait. Free?
There has never been a mention of free blood dragons. I have read
everything that the mages have.”

“Perhaps there
is something in my collection that the mages do not have access to.
I cannot lend them to you, but I am guessing that you now have
means to obtain your own copy.” The curator poured tea for all
three of them.

“How did you
know about that?”

The curator
snorted. “The problem with being temporally minded is that your
mind can see going backward and forward, but the world is a very
large place. So, I can only see what directly affects me and mine.
That means Eltrinia. She has taken a shine to you, and as she is
getting close to her first birthday, it was important that you
still be alive when her party arrives. Therefore, after we have
tea, we will walk to my private collection, and I will show you
what your people have not been able to. I will show you that your
kind are quite capable of living on their own and having normal
lives as the rulers of small kingdoms.”

Zzara’s mouth
fell open. “How is this…so you can see the future?”

“I see the
future; I see the past. I was in some of the past. You are at a
turning point. You can either blend in or stand out. You have to
pick and choose which path you will walk.”

Zzara
swallowed. “I wish I had time to make the choice.”

“I know. You
are young, but your mother prepared you for this. You are made to
take care of others. You took care of her. You nurtured her, she
protected you and kept your nature from others. Your father would
have been excited if he had known what you were, but he and his
cohorts would have drained you by now. Your mother would still have
passed because she would never have stood by and let your father
drain you to death.”

The truth of
that fact sent a rush of relief through Zzara. She had been bearing
a lot of the guilt over her mother’s choice. It was the relief of
the truth. Her mother would not have let her father kill her by
inches for profit.

The small cakes
were passed and they made polite and unrelated conversation about
the Deep and dealing with the fey.

“Curator, have
you ever dealt with hedge fey?”

The curator
paused. “Once. I had to give one of them bad news. Devastating
news. But her lifeline had crossed mine and brought certain things
to light.”

“Like what?”
Zzara was genuinely curious.

“She had to
defy tradition, leave those she loved, and go off with a stranger
who would give her a daughter that could heal hundreds and teach
thousands. When I finished my explanation, she agreed to wait and
see if the stranger did cross her path.”

Zzara’s skin
was cold. “You told her to do it?”

“I told her I
had seen it. She had free will to choose every step of the way. I
merely laid out one possibility. I also told her what would happen
if that child wasn’t born. She took action when she knew that the
time was right.”

Eltrinia looked
between them, her white eyes confused. “What are you talking
about?”

“My mother. She
is talking about my mother.” Zzara sat back.

“Oh. Well, the
curator never insists. She just gives you the information you need
to see the future in more than one way.”

Zzara looked at
her hands, the red hair that flowed over her shoulder, the
chatelaine in her lap. This was her mother’s legacy. She looked
like her, with the exception of her eyes. The hair, the height,
even her hands were just like her mother’s. Her mother had been
needed to pull a blood dragon into the world. Zzara had better make
that first sacrifice worth it.

She finished
her tea and set her cup down. “I think I am calm now.”

The curator
nodded. “It is difficult. I have been doing this for a very long
time, and it never gets easier. There are always loved ones who get
damaged in the process. It hurts, but it moves things forward.”

Eltrinia
sighed.

The curator
stood and smiled. “Would you like to see the books of those free
men and women who have come before?”

“Please. Also,
have you ever heard of Zzaroa’s Herbal?”

The curator was
surprised. “I have heard of it, but no one has seen a copy in the
last two hundred years.”

“Right. Of
course.”

They made their
way through a few public areas of the Breaker City Museum, and
then, the private collection was accessed via a series of security
doors.

The curator led
her to a room that was lined with books. Thin, fat, handbound, and
elegant tomes.

“These are the
blood dragon diaries. The wonderful thing about blood dragons is
that they can masquerade as a number of other dragons if they try.
Ruby, carnelian, even lowly brick if they like. It simply takes
effort on your part.”

Eltrinia walked
to a desk in the center of the space, and she picked up two sheets
of paper. “Here. This is a list of all the books, page count, and
bindings.”

The curator
smiled. “If you do manage to copy and read them, can you let us
know what they said?”

Zzara was
confused. “Why? Are they in another language?”

“The books are
blood-locked. They can only be read by another one of their
kind.”

Shocked, she
asked, “If you can’t read them, why do you have them?”

“I am keeping
them from being destroyed. Not all believe that blood dragons
should be allowed independent living.”

“But you
do.”

“I definitely
do.”

Zzara cocked
her head. “Have you foreseen me and Emory?”

“The
Quetzalcoatl?”

“Yes.”

The curator
smiled. “There are choices you must make. A small and strange
family or choose a dragon and have a large but predictable
family.”

Zzara smiled
and nodded. “I believe that I understand.”

The curator
chuckled. “That is what they all say. Eltrinia, please take our
guest back to her city. Guests are expected.”

Eltrinia smiled
and said, “Take my hand.”

Zzara paused,
bowed to the curator, and straightened. “I think she made the right
choice.”

The curator
smiled. “So do I.”

She took her
friend’s hand, and they were back in her quarters with the
list.

Eltrinia hugged
her and smiled. “I will come back for a tour.”

“I will have to
call from Rekker. My com is just about dead.”

Eltrinia
chuckled and there was a soft crackle. “There you go. Full
charge.”

A moment later,
Zzara was alone in her room.

She looked up
and blinked. She had been gone three hours. The sun had made its
way across the sky. It was midafternoon.

She folded the
list of titles and tucked it into the notebook that was still
sitting on the table. With a spring in her step, she headed for the
workshop to check on the spell.

Thobin was
gone, and Althu was in his place.

Zzara smiled.
“Excuse me. I am going to do something ridiculous.”

She set her
book down, went out to get a brick, and she set that on top of her
book. With a bit of grunting, she got the frame upright and she set
it nearly flat against the wall. The other mirror was hooked into
small loops on the side of the frame, and when she angled them just
right, she could see the other side in both mirrors. This was the
tricky part. She picked up the brick and eased it into the space in
front of the magic mirror.

She quickly
brought out the list, and she said, “Drewhar’s Saga.”

The brick began
to dissolve, layer by layer. The dust and grit spun into the magic
mirror and began to take the form of a book. A large book.

When the book
was complete, there was a shimmer from the mirror, and it was no
longer a reflection but a doorway. She reached in and pulled out
the book.

She still had
half the brick left, so she whispered, “Zzaroa’s
Herbal.”

Althu inhaled
sharply. “How do you know about that book?”

The mirror
created a cover, and then, one page at a time, it built the
book.

Zzara looked at
the dark fey. “My mother spoke about it. She said it was her
family’s greatest treasure, but she said they had lost it.”

The pages were
still building, but it looked like she was going to need more
bricks. The herbal was larger than she had anticipated.

She left the
room and returned to see Althu reaching out for the mirrors. “What
are you doing, Althu?”

“The book is
evil. It carries plagues and devastation.”

“That is not
how my mother described it. She said it was healing for the ages,
it helped those beyond help, and eased the last days of those who
had lived their lives and wished to depart. Where did you get your
information?”

“There is a
mention of it in our lists of dangerous books.”

“Ah. Well, if
it is dangerous, I will divide it up or feed it back to the
mirror.”

The book
completed its generation in a book four inches thick. She picked it
up and took it and the blood dragon saga back to her quarters. She
flipped through the book and began to understand the dangers of the
herbal. It wasn’t dangerous in and of itself, but if you did
anything wrong, the mixtures could be catastrophic. The operational
key was the measurement description page. If you did not have that,
everything you made would only have a ten percent chance of being
successful. That could be deadly.

To make sure it
remained under her control, she pricked her thumb and ran it across
the closed page ends. No one but Zzara would be able to open the
book.

She looked down
and then looked over to the wardrobe. If she was getting guests, it
would be nicer if she was formal or as formal as she could get.

She pinned up
her hair, put on the feathered vest, and grabbed her scepter. She
needed to go looking for Aeli.

“Can you find
her for me?” She spoke to the scepter.

A beam of
bright light shot out and aimed at the gravesite.

“Thank you,
dearest.” She smiled as the light turned pink. The light ceased,
and Zzara went in search of her friend.

Aeli was
kneeling next to the grave, and her eyes were the pink of someone
who had just been crying. Instead of the black soil, there was now
a riot of blooming flowers and plants.

“Are you all
right, Aeli?”

Her friend
smiled and nodded. “She was so proud of you.”

“What?”

“Amaryllis,
buttercup, pink roses. She had pride in her female child.” Aeli
smiled.

Zzara went to
the flowers and caressed them, her own tears tracked down her
cheeks and into the soil. “I thought I was done weeping.”

“True loss
doesn’t leave. You just get used to the pain where the person used
to be.”

Zzara looked at
the flowers and frowned. “Pink roses mean female child?”

“Yes, and white
would be a son, I think. It has been a while since I put together
bouquets.”

“Purple
hyacinth. Regret for a son.” Zzara looked at Aeli. “My mother never
had a son. She couldn’t. She never got pregnant after me.”

The ripple
against her early-warning signal told her that there was someone
approaching, but she had to walk around some rubble to see the
party in the distance, a dozen karros of varying makes and models
and all moving at a cautious pace.

“Of course. As
soon as there is something I want to look into, I get visitors.”
She looked around. “Where is Emory?”

Aeli sighed.
“He went to get supplies.”

“Damn. Right. I
can do this.”

“Do you want
help?”

She smiled. “I
can do with some backup.”

They stood side
by side as the small assemblage grew close.

“Your blood is
excellent fertilizer.” Aeli mentioned it casually.

Zzara was
laughing when the people left their vehicles and carefully walked
toward her. She paused in her laughter. Each one had hair the
colour of the falling leaves.

“Holy hells.
This is my mom’s family.”

A woman holding
a twisted stick walked toward her and right past her. She turned
and watched as the woman knelt at the side of the grave and pressed
her hand to the soil.

One by one,
men, women, and children passed her as if she wasn’t there, and
they paid court to the grave of Aylona Acular.

The oldest
woman shouted, “Who has planted on her grave?”

Zzara stepped
toward them, and she tightened her jaw and glared at the men who
tried to bar her path.

After a lot of
glaring and some muttered threats, she stood in front of the old
woman. “No one has planted on her grave. I watered the soil with my
blood, and this is what rose from it.”

The old woman
looked at her with narrowed eyes, and an awareness came to them.
“Who are you, child?”

“No longer a
child. This ruin is my kingdom.”

The woman
smiled. “Then, madam, who are you?”

“Zzara Orlem.
Daughter of Aylona Acular. Blood dragon. Mage. Lover of books and
healing. Who are you, elder?”

“Zazwing
Acular. I believe I am your grandmother.”

A gasp from
behind her made Zzara grip her scepter tight. A man only slightly
older than Zzara looked at the old woman. “You denied my mother,
and now, you take on her daughter?”

She swallowed
the lump in her throat. “My mother left a son?”

A deeper voice
said, “Two sons and a husband.”

Zzara angled
her head slightly and saw the older man with dark green hair next
to a man who appeared to be twenty-six at the most. That son took
after his father. The one next to her had the same crimson hair
that she sported.

Zazwing tapped
her stick, and the group grew quiet. “Aylona was told that she was
the only one who could bear a blood dragon in this generation. She
would have to turn away from her people and her family, leaving
behind her sons and the husband that she was pledged to. Their
lives were twined, so unravelling them pained them both. In order
to keep my son-in-law and grandsons alive, my daughter was unmade,
her magics returned to her family. She was human when she left, and
we are not human.”

It had the
cadence of a story told over and over again.

“Mom never
mentioned anything, anyone. She just cried when she thought I
wasn’t looking.” She was in shock. The curator had never mentioned
this.

“Well, I do
regret that I can be nothing to you. I have attempted to bury her
according to your traditions, but I was following a scroll that had
to be translated. I hope that all is as you would like it. I will
leave you to grieve.” She turned to leave, but her brothers were
now blocking her way.

The older one
sneered, “I do not think she is a dragon. I do not think she is
anything.”

He reached out
to prod her, and Zazwing shouted, but when the other brother joined
in the contact, Zzara’s dragon broke free. The hedge fey were
scattered, and she went out to the plain, flipping their karros,
and stomping them into shattered, twisted metal.

She probably
could have behaved better, but she had just found out that she had
two siblings that were unknown to her. She was entitled to emote a
little.


Chapter
Twelve

 


 


Emory walked out into
the silt and sand. “Zzara. Calm down.”

Her dragon
wanted to find more things to smash, but that wasn’t a good idea,
so Zzara resumed her human form.

She extended
her hand, and her scepter flew to smack into her palm. “I guess I
had better go and deal with them.”

She looked and
her vest, chatelaine, trousers, and boots were all in place. The
only thing that was different was that her hair was now loose.

Emory walked
with her back to the scattered gathering.

“Elder Zazwing,
I apologize for my unanticipated expansion. I was not prepared for
contact.”

The old woman
was sitting and clutching her wrist. “I understand, and no apology
necessary.”

“Is it
broken?”

Zazwing
grimaced. “It is, but they will soon have a poultice, and I will be
right in a few weeks.”

Zzara tutted
and picked up the chatelaine, pricking herself with the needle and
putting a small smear of blood on the elder’s skin.

The bone that
had been bruising the skin returned to its normal position, and the
discolouration faded.

“They can still
put a poultice on it if they like.” She looked around for anyone
else who had been injured in the scramble.

She went to one
cracked or cut elf at a time and healed them with a prick of her
finger.

By the time she
was finished, the sun was setting and the Deep were emerging,
interested in the newcomers. Yutin and Zazwing spoke for a few
minutes, and then, hands were clasped and the guests were invited
down for dinner and a bed.

Yutin came over
to her and smiled. “So, it seems the call you sent out has been
answered.”

“Yes. That does
seem to be what has happened.” Zzara sighed. “It is going to take
some effort on my part to get them home.”

“They are
content to visit for a while and go through their rituals for the
dead.” Yutin smiled. “You have some time.”

Zzara sighed.
“Great. I went dragon and smashed all their vehicles.”

“Well, if it
makes your day better. The elders have agreed to one drop for every
five years and all the healing we need.”

Zzara looked at
her punctured hand. “Now?”

“If you do, you
can begin your plans for development immediately.”

Zzara nodded
and punctured her thumb while the hedge fey watched. She released a
drop onto Yutin’s tongue, and her friend’s eyes began to glow.

“Done. You may
now do as you wish with the surface.”

Zzara chuckled.
“Excellent. Damn, this day has been long.”

She looked
over, and Aeli was busy talking to Zzara’s half-brothers and their
father. The looks shot her way were a little confusing. They had
started off angry, then indifferent, and then pity came over them.
The final expression was curiosity.

Aeli gestured
her to come over.

“Aeli, what
have you been telling them?”

“Nothing major.
I was just explaining the bits and pieces of your upbringing, as
well as the last few days before I met you.”

The brothers
looked at her, and the green-haired one said, “You have been a
healer all your life?”

She nodded.
“Since I was a teen. I learned how to transfer my life to those in
need, but Mom always stopped me from doing too much.”

The boys’
father said, “Do you know why she did what she did?”

Zzara inhaled
and exhaled. “There are no easy explanations. She had given
everything to my father, and he rejected her. She didn’t want me to
suffer the standard fate for one of my kind. She had nowhere to go.
She had cut her ties with your community, and even if she could go
back there, she could not have taken me with her, and she would not
leave me to save herself.”

She said, “I
know who told her to go with the dragon, and there wasn’t malice.
For some reason, my presence in the world was a desirable thing.
She left for me, so that I could come into the world. I know that
makes it worse, but she thought she had no choice, I definitely
didn’t have a say in it, and she wasn’t rejecting anyone for a
better or easier life for herself. I am quite convinced that her
life was one of the hardest that I have ever thought of. She was
rejected for her choices at every turn, and it never got
better.”

The brothers
looked conflicted. They wanted to be furious, but there was nothing
but the initial abandonment to hold on to.

She sighed. “I
am heading back to my quarters. I really wasn’t expecting family
today, but if you want to talk tomorrow, I would like that.” She
looked back to her mother’s husband. “You as well.”

He smiled
slightly. “I would like to know about her life. Half of my heart
left when she did. The rest stayed to take care of my boys.”

Aeli looked at
her, and she nodded. “Zzara will be better tomorrow. Too many
shocks for today. She has reached her quota.”

Zzara nodded.
“The Deep are hosting your people. They will show you where to eat
and sleep.”

The men nodded
and left to join the slow grouping of their people toward the
entrance to the Deep.

Zzara just
wanted to sit and be silent, but Zazwing walked up to her.

“You are a good
child, Zzara. A good daughter, and I hope you are willing to be a
granddaughter.”

Zzara leaned
down and hugged the smaller woman, smiling as the surprisingly
strong arms wrapped around her in turn. “It is strange to have a
grandmother willing to speak with me.”

Zazwing
chuckled. “I am a grandmother to many, and speaking to them is the
only way to find out what kind of a job I did raising their
parents.”

Zzara
straightened and gripped her scepter. “I will see you
tomorrow.”

“Indeed, you
will. By the way, why do you have a walking stick?”

Zzara smiled.
“It contains a star. I use it for defense. It can blind or
burn.”

“And yet, you
didn’t use it on those you considered brothers. Interesting. You
may be better at having a large family than you think.” Zazwing
walked away toward her people.

Zzara smiled
and walked back to the workshop. She needed to move that damned
mirror into her place for safekeeping.

Althu was still
there, the mirrors were still set up, and nothing else had been
touched.

Zzara folded
the mirror, propped her scepter in the corner, and she smiled at
Althu. “With the hedge fey running around, I am putting this in my
quarters. Hopefully, we will soon be able to put it in the
library.”

“Do you need
help?”

“No. I think I
am fine. I just want to be in my home and be private.” She hefted
the mirror and headed for her home, wishing Aeli a good evening and
smiling at Emory.

Inside her
home, she closed the door and breathed in and out in a slow and
steady pattern. Once she was a little more centered, she put the
mirrors up in the corner of her bedroom on a small table. Without
mass to convert into the printed word, it was useless.

She changed
into nightwear, crawled into bed, and opened the saga. The words
were twisted into strange shapes. She rubbed her hand along the
page, and there was enough blood residue to shift the words into
something readable.

Curled up in
bed, she read until past midnight, learning about blood dragons who
had either pretended to be something else, or had amassed power and
then used their blood-thralls to defend them until they were
finally left alone. Tricking nobles into ingesting blood was the
most common method of getting a thrall and targeting daughters,
sons, and wives of the powerful men was a very effective way of
keeping the balance of power in the direction of the blood
dragon.

She closed the
book and set it aside. That was enough bloody practicality. If she
wanted to rule that way, it would be easy. That wasn’t what she
wanted. She wanted a team, not thralls.

She went to
sleep, wondering where to start now that there were more
complications in the way.

 


She had just
enjoyed a breakfast when her early-warning system went off again.
She groaned and headed out, her scepter at the ready.

Ten dragons
were backlit against the dawn, and the two in front were the ones
she recognized. The Byalls had returned.

Emory emerged
from wherever he went when she wasn’t looking. “Are you going to
kill them?”

“No. No, I am
not. Before they land, let Aeli know that we need a lift back to
the capitol. Not for us, but for those who are here.”

“What are you
going to do?”

“I am going to
try dividing the blood.”

“Shit.”

He ran to the
workshop, and she presumed he went through the door. She supposed
she could have just called Aeli and given her the message for
Nole.

The dragons
landed, and their human selves quickly made their way toward
Zzara.

She encouraged
her scepter to glow slightly, and her father flinched when he saw
it.

“I believe that
I warned you against returning.” She smiled, and the scepter got
brighter.

He winced. “My
mother wished to properly greet you, daughter.”

The word was
like a slap to her face.

“Really? She
wished to greet me. She has seen me thousands of times in my life,
and I have never gotten more than the words dirty bastard
out of her.”

Matron Byall’s
cheeks flared pink. “I did not understand that you were my son’s
child.”

“There were no
other children in the village with his eyes. Your eyes as well,
actually.” She smiled tightly.

Emory returned
and stood near her. Her father looked positively ill.

“Child. You are
alone in the world, at the mercy of influences that you don’t
understand. We are family. We will take care of you.” Matron Byall
smiled and tried to look caring.

“My name isn’t
child. I am twenty-one. That makes me an adult in all parts of the
continent.” She sighed. “You are not welcome here. Leave.”

Her father
stepped forward, and he reached out to her. She glared at him.
“That is far enough.”

He kept
coming.

“Right then.”
She used her dragon’s senses to see the blood in his veins, and
then, she went deeper. She pulled on all the dragon indicators in
his body.

He froze a few
feet from her.

She used magic
to pry his dragon away from the man. It took only two minutes, but
when she pulled the dragon away, he collapsed to the ground.

Matron Byall
screamed. “What did you do?”

Zzara ignored
her, took the dragon form, and gave it magic to give it structure.
The final beast was only eighteen inches long, but it perched on
her shoulder happily. It was glad to be rid of the nasty man.

“Matron Byall,
your son is now human. Not dragon, not shifter, not fey, just
human. His dragon has been removed, and it is quite happy to be rid
of him.”

Matron Byall
shrieked and foam began to froth at her lips. She lunged forward,
and Zzara prepared to protect herself, but she didn’t have to.
Vines grabbed the matron and held her tight.

Zzara glanced
behind her, and to her shock, it wasn’t Aeli but Zazwing. Vines
were erupting from the barren ground and tightening around the
dragoness.

Wow. Grandma
fight.

Shaking her
head, she looked at the men who were backing away. “I have heard
about the valley, and you do seem to fit the bill. I would
recommend that you and your kind would be wise to give this city a
wide berth. Or I will separate you from your dragons. Do you
understand?”

The eight men
turned and literally ran.

Matron Byall
wasn’t going to be a safe dragon, but there was something else that
Zzara could do. She reached into her grandmother but didn’t remove
her dragon, but she did give the dragon’s spirit an option. She
could leave and seek another host.

The dragon
agreed so quickly that when the spirit left, the energy was visible
for a moment.

Matron Byall
went quiet. “What did you do?”

“I let your
dragon’s soul detach from yours. It is a simple spell to release
the dead, but since the dragon didn’t like you, it offered itself
to the afterlife in hope of a new human host.”

“I don’t
understand.”

“You can still
shift, but unless your human side knows how to move the body and
flap the wings, you can do nothing. So, you are still a dragon, but
you are a useless one. Your friends at the valley won’t help you.
They may be assholes, but they like having their dragons. Maybe
they can help you.”

There was a bit
of fuss as her father came to, but he was bound as well, and then,
Nolesander arrived to ferry them both to the capitol to answer
charges of assault with intent to abduct.

When they were
gone, the little dragon flew around and examined every nook and
cranny of the ruins. Watching him fly set a lightness in Zzara’s
heart. She had gotten another prisoner away from her father and
that was definitely a win.


Epilogue

 


 


She raised her scepter
and slammed it into the ground. The wave of power rippled outward,
and she kept the vision of the city in her head.

The silt moved
and gave up its magic, pulling stone from under the soil and using
the rubble left from previous cities.

Emory was
above, writhing in the sky and blocking the sun so that the Deep
could watch the transformation.

First, there
was energy, then a rumbling, and finally, the buildings began to
rise. Walkways, houses, windows, made using the Deep methods, and
water plumbed in.

Septic
treatment would be done just outside the city limits via a number
of ponds.

She felt her
hands dripping blood down the scepter and that extra boost was
working wonders on the control of the stone.

Hours of
pulling stone and sand together finally resulted in her vision
finalized and her workshop next to her home.

She sat where
she had been standing and looked around. Instead of the rubble, she
was now sitting in the center of a quaint city with an intriguing
layout.

Her brothers
came to her sides, and Borvin and Cordal helped her up and carried
her back into her home.

They paused.
Borvin chuckled. “You have made more books.”

“I needed them
for the library.” She was dizzy.

They helped her
to the bathroom, and she carefully washed the blood off her hands.
Her skin had already sealed.

“You heal
fast.” Cordal chuckled, his red braid slithered over his shoulder
as he helped her.

She chuckled.
“My talent involves me cutting myself open. Healing is a
necessity.”

They helped her
into bed, fully clothed, and she grunted and made them remove her
boots.

“You are very
bossy for a younger sister.”

She chuckled.
“You have no idea, Borvin. I have years of bossiness to make up
for.”

He smiled and
nodded, his green hair in a similar braid to Cordal’s.

Borvin smiled.
“Rest up. You didn’t move mountains today, but it was very
close.”

She laughed and
let sleep take her.

 


Zzara woke
hours later, and the smell of a meal was taunting her. She opened
her eyes and heard Emory. “Sit up. I have a tray.”

She accepted
the dinner in bed gratefully. “Wait. Where are all the books?”

“In the
library. You sleep heavily, and I kept the Deep in the shade long
enough to let them move them all.”

She smiled. She
had heard them moving but didn’t want to help lift stuff. Sleeping
had felt like the better option.

“When are you
going to execute that sunshade spell?”

“Soon. I needed
an idea of the precise location for the anchor stones. Then, I
decided to just use the city itself. When folk come to us—and they
will—I will make sure that they are all taken care of. Even if part
of that is UV sensitivity.”

“Us?”

She looked at
him and munched on her toast. “Unless you have other plans.”

He grinned.
“No. No other plans. How long are the hedge fey going to stay?”

“I have made
them a two-acre area near the library. They can live in the
neighboring houses and do whatever planting they want to in this
highly magical soil. If they need more space, I will arrange
it.”

Emory grinned.
“You will have family again.”

She smiled and
ignored the tears threatening her eyes. “Yeah. They are taking me
as I am, not for what I can give to them, but for who my mother was
and what that makes me. I am part of them, and I am beginning to
enjoy that idea.”

“So, after the
protection, what next?”

She chuckled
and kept eating. “I am sure I will figure it out when it happens.
It is what I am destined for, after all.”

He grinned and
took her right hand, and they sat there while she ate. It wasn’t
the worst thing to wake up to, and she had the definite feeling
that their lives were going to twist together until she didn’t know
where he started and she finished. It wasn’t a bad thought at all.
Now, what could the city use as public transport…
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This concludes
Dragon Embraced. I was glad to finish it but wish that I
could remain in her city for one more book. Ah, well. We will see
her again.
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